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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   January 26, 2011                        3:10 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon.

       5             Welcome to the January 26th, 2011,

       6        Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission

       7        meeting.

       8             First I'd like to verify a quorum.  We have

       9        Commissioners Moore, Simon, Thompson, Case,

      10        Schifanella, Allmand, and Mansfield present.

      11             Guidance for the meeting:  If anybody has a

      12        cell phone, would you either put it on vibrate

      13        or turn it off.  If you have any conversation

      14        that you need to have, please have it in the

      15        corridor outside; otherwise, it is difficult for

      16        the reporter to hear all the conversations going

      17        on.

      18             At this time, I would entertain a motion

      19        for the minutes of our last meeting.

      20             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      21        approve the minutes from the December commission

      22        meeting.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Second?

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
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       1             Any comments, discussion?

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we have a

       4        motion and a second to approve the minutes.

       5             All those in favor.

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, the minutes

      10        have been approved.

      11             Anyone that would like to speak today to

      12        any of the items must have filled out or must

      13        fill out a blue speaker card.  So if you haven't

      14        done so, if you would please do so before you

      15        come up to speak.

      16             When you do come up to speak, write [sic]

      17        your name and address and be prepared to be

      18        sworn in by the court reporter.

      19             Thank you.

      20             If anybody is here to speak on the

      21        condemned properties item agenda -- agenda item

      22        1325 North Laura Street, that item has been

      23        deferred.  So if you're here to speak to that

      24        item, that will not be heard tonight.

      25             At this point in time, we'll move on to the
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       1        consent agenda.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Mr. Chairman, I need to

       3        recuse myself from a vote on one of the agenda

       4        items, COA-11-007.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Commissioner

       6        Schifanella.

       7             We have currently listed seven, but,

       8        however, there are eight items on the consent

       9        agenda.  We will be pulling item number 5,

      10        COA-11-007, at 1744 Challen Avenue.

      11             So the items that are on the consent agenda

      12        are 1333 Silver Street, that's COA-10-708;

      13        COA-11-001, 3829 Eloise Street; COA-11-004, 137

      14        West 4th Street; COA-11-005, 30 West 12th

      15        Street; COA-11-007 is the item that has been

      16        pulled; item 6, COA-11-008, 2574 and 2576

      17        College Street; COA-11-016, 147 Drysdale Street;

      18        and in addition to that, we have item COA-10-718

      19        at 1295 Edgewood Avenue has been added to the

      20        consent agenda.

      21             MR. TEAL:  And, Mr. Chairman, just for

      22        clarification, item number 6 -- I'm sorry,

      23        item number 5, 11-007, 1744 Challen Avenue, is

      24        still on the consent agenda.  Just for voting

      25        purposes -- so, in other words, for the public
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       1        hearing, anybody to speak on that item is --

       2        will be speaking now, but for voting, it will be

       3        pulled to be handled separately.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       5             Do any of the commissioners, would you like

       6        to pull any of the other items off the consent

       7        agenda?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  I move to approve the

      11        consent agenda minus item 5.

      12             MR. TEAL:  I think you need to open a

      13        public hearing to see if there's anybody here to

      14        speak on any of those items.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We will open it to a public

      16        hearing.

      17             Anyone like to speak to any of the items

      18        that we've just mentioned?

      19             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             MS. FARLEY:  I guess that's -- I'm sorry, I

      21        didn't hear number 5.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Number 5?

      23             MS. FARLEY:  Yeah.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We will vote on that

      25        separately.
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       1             MS. FARLEY:  (Inaudible.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Just come quickly.

       3             (Ms. Farley approaches the podium.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're strictly talking about

       5        the consent agenda items.

       6             MS. FARLEY:  Sorry?

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're strictly talking about

       8        the consent agenda items.

       9             MS. FARLEY:  I agree.

      10             So you're starting at -708, 1333

      11        Silver Street?

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      13             MS. FARLEY:  Christine Farley.

      14             I'm here on behalf of SPAR, Design Review,

      15        1321 Main Street.

      16             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      17        hand for me, please.

      18             MS. FARLEY:  (Complies.)

      19             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      20        testimony you're about to give will be the

      21        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      22        truth?

      23             MS. FARLEY:  I do.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      25             MS. FARLEY:  I'll do it quickly.
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       1             COA-10-708, the Design Review board agrees

       2        with the office's conditions, and we do want the

       3        chimney to be brick or stucco, the way that it's

       4        suggested in the article, in the thing.

       5             COA-11-004, we agree with the staff's

       6        recommendations.

       7             COA-11-005, we support the staff's

       8        recommendations.

       9             And COA-11-016, we support the

      10        recommendations.

      11             Thank you.

      12             That's it.  Thank you.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      14             For your own information, when we approve a

      15        consent agenda, it means that the applicants

      16        have agreed with staff's comments.

      17             MS. FARLEY:  Thank you.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Are there any other

      19        comments?

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none or seeing none,

      22        we'll close the public hearing.

      23             At this time, I will entertain a motion for

      24        item 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, and 8, which is actually

      25        number 1 of your certificates.

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           8

       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  I move that we approve said

       2        items.

       3             MR. ALLMAND:  Second.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, all those in

       7        favor of the motion.

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none and seeing

      12        none, by your action, you have approved the

      13        consent agenda, less item number 5 at this

      14        time.

      15             Now we will entertain a separate motion for

      16        item number 5.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  I move we approve item 5,

      18        COA-11-007.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Second?

      20             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor of the

      24        motion for item number 5.

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.
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       1             (Commissioner Schifanella abstains from

       2        voting.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

       4             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, by your

       6        action, you have approved COA-11-007 on the

       7        consent agenda.

       8             MR. TEAL:  And, Mr. Chairman, for purposes

       9        of the record -- reflect that Commissioner

      10        Schifanella abstained from voting on that item.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      12             Okay.  The condemned properties has been

      13        deferred.  We will move on to Certificates of

      14        Appropriateness, item number 2, COA-11-002, 3513

      15        St. Johns Avenue.

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, this is a COA

      17        request to go from the current composition

      18        shingles to a Galvalume panel roof.

      19             This building has been identified or listed

      20        as noncontributing to the district.  It's

      21        located on St. Johns Avenue.  It sits back from

      22        the property line, as you can see, from the

      23        street frontage.  You can see here

      24        (indicating).

      25             We don't know what the original roof
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       1        material was.  We believe that it probably was

       2        composition.  The age of the building, it would

       3        not be impractical there was a composition

       4        roof.

       5             Generally, we would not be in support of

       6        going from composition to a metal roof when

       7        there's no physical or historical documentation

       8        that that was what was there; however, we felt

       9        like in this particular situation, because the

      10        property, number one, sits deep on the lot, as

      11        you can see, it doesn't engage in street -- as a

      12        lot of properties do, and that it's

      13        noncontributing, that we felt like -- that going

      14        to a metal roofing system would not necessarily

      15        be out of character with the guidelines;

      16        however, we felt like that using the green

      17        color -- because they want to use a -- well, a

      18        greenish panel material -- we weren't

      19        comfortable with that and we felt like it should

      20        be a -- either a gray or whitish-type tint.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions for staff?

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  I have a question.

      23             Oftentimes when we approve metal roofs, it

      24        has to be the galvanized metal color, and I was

      25        wondering why -- why not -- why that's not your
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       1        recommendation as opposed to white or light

       2        gray.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Generally, when you have a

       4        galvanized metal color, it's a building of a

       5        much older period.  A building of this period

       6        probably would not have had a metal roof of

       7        that -- if they did, it probably would have been

       8        galvanized, but most of the time they -- you

       9        know, it wasn't characteristic of the period, so

      10        we didn't make the issue of the Galvalume as --

      11        or the metallic finish that we normally would in

      12        this particular building because of its

      13        particular age.

      14             The preference -- if we had a choice, we

      15        would much rather them to keep composition.

      16        That would be our first choice, and to -- or to

      17        go with a metal product that has a granular

      18        surface that replicates composition shingle, but

      19        again, like I say, with this particular case

      20        being noncontributing and sitting back deep on

      21        the lot, we did not make that a condition but as

      22        a strong recommendation within the report

      23        itself.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions

      25        for staff?
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We will open it to a

       3        public hearing.

       4             Is the applicant present?

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  No applicant.

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry?

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  Did you speak to the

       9        applicant?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  No, I have not.  He did

      11        receive the report from the mail, but I've not

      12        heard from the applicant.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  The applicant is not here.

      14        So, at this time, I guess we will defer the

      15        item.

      16             Okay.  Let's move on to item number 3,

      17        COA-11-010, 2244 Park Street.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  This is a -- this property

      19        is a pair of identical brick duplexes on

      20        Park Street.  They are both separately listed as

      21        2244 and 2250; however, they are on the same

      22        parcel.

      23             The history of these two buildings was a

      24        previous owner purchased the property with the

      25        intent to rehab and ended up losing a lot of
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       1        money with a couple of contractors, one of which

       2        illegally removed the original one-over-one sash

       3        windows, and they were caught in violation back

       4        in 2007.

       5             The owner, at that time, when -- her

       6        communication with staff was, I've lost too much

       7        money; I can no longer afford to continue this

       8        rehab; I'm throwing my hands up and I'm not

       9        doing anything.

      10             The building -- the property was apparently

      11        foreclosed on and was purchased by the current

      12        owners, who have owned it for a couple of

      13        years.

      14             At one point in time, staff did verify that

      15        the majority of the windows were stacked inside

      16        the two buildings, prior to the first floor

      17        being aborted and secured; however, it is the

      18        testimony of the applicant that -- in his

      19        involvement in the property, which goes back

      20        several months or so, there are no windows.

      21        There's a few random sashes on the interior of

      22        the property, but there are no whole windows

      23        inside the building, with the exception of the

      24        windows that remain in their openings on the

      25        front facade and a couple of sashes that are
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       1        screwed into the frames around the building.  So

       2        the majority of the original windows have

       3        disappeared at some point between the old owner

       4        and the new owner.

       5             They are coming seeking a window

       6        replacement for all of the windows on the

       7        buildings.  They want to replace it with vinyl

       8        one-over-one, double-hung windows, fitting the

       9        existing opening.

      10             They've agreed to the standard window

      11        conditions.  The only condition of concern is

      12        that -- staff is also conditioning that the

      13        windows on the front facade of both buildings --

      14        you can see the configuration here

      15        (indicating) -- that they be rehabbed rather

      16        than replaced.  They're in relatively good

      17        condition.  They've been protected from the

      18        elements being under the porch roof, and we felt

      19        that they don't warrant replacement.  And so

      20        that is the one condition that the owner of the

      21        property has some concern about, which is why

      22        it's not on consent.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of

      24        staff?

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  I noticed from the
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       1        photographs that the rear of the buildings have

       2        some enclosed porches that are in bad shape and

       3        don't have siding.  The report indicated that

       4        they were going to be rehabbing the building,

       5        but that work is not on the COA.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.

       7             The recovering of those areas would be

       8        handled under a secondary COA once they get to

       9        it.  There was some discussion whether they

      10        wanted to go with cedar shake or a horizontal

      11        lap, so I left that off at this point in time;

      12        however, they did go on record -- if you notice,

      13        they have a pair of larger openings with a pair

      14        of smaller openings and the second building has

      15        the same configuration on the upper floor but

      16        not on the lower floor.  This same pattern will

      17        be repeated on the upper and lower floors of

      18        both structures, and so we were recommending

      19        approval of those windows, one-over-one sashes

      20        fit the openings as presented here and

      21        consistent.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  But this COA does

      23        contemplate the addition of the openings in the

      24        back?

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.  It does mention in
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       1        the body of it for the -- reopening of the one

       2        structure right here (indicating) and that --

       3        the residing and fixing of that area will be

       4        addressed under a secondary COA later on.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.  I just wanted to

       6        clarify what was covered in the COA.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Sure.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So will all the windows

       9        on the front elevation be existing windows,

      10        rehabbed, or is there going to be a mix on the

      11        front?

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  As it stands now,

      13        currently, there are three openings per floor on

      14        the front elevations.  You can see it's a larger

      15        window flanked by two smaller windows.  They --

      16        per staff's approval is the condition that

      17        the -- all of those windows be fixed.  That way

      18        the front would be all consistent --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it's consistent?

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  And that was one of the

      23        reasons why we went that way, was because the

      24        front was intact.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions of
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       1        staff?

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open it to a

       4        public hearing.

       5             Is the applicant present?

       6             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon.

       8             My name Dennis Williams, and I'm here on

       9        behalf of Jason Johnson, the owner of the

      10        property.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  You'll need to be sworn in.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  State your address for the

      13        record and --

      14             MR. WILLIAMS:  Address is 11715 Seaward

      15        Court, Jacksonville, Florida 32225.

      16             THE REPORTER:  Okay.  I need you to raise

      17        your right hand for me, please.

      18             MR. WILLIAMS:  (Complies.)

      19             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      20        testimony you're about to give will be the

      21        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      22        truth?

      23             MR. WILLIAMS:  I do.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      25             MR. WILLIAMS:  While Mr. Johnson
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       1        appreciates you allowing us to replace the rest

       2        of the windows in this property, I think that

       3        the -- that the photographs here really don't

       4        show the damage to these windows.

       5             When you're on the inside of this property,

       6        these windows are not in as good a shape as they

       7        actually look in these photographs.  There are

       8        pieces of the sashes missing, there are trim

       9        pieces missing, all the weights are missing,

      10        most of them are either painted shut or nailed

      11        shut or screwed shut.  And total, in the two

      12        buildings, there are about 62 windows, if we --

      13        if we count these.  These being 12, we reduce it

      14        to 50.

      15             In the process of replacing these windows,

      16        we have a lot of things that we need to do.

      17        Apparently, the previous owner or the previous

      18        contractor that was in there decided to build

      19        their own windows and quite a few of these

      20        openings had been closed in with two-by-fours,

      21        they had been made smaller sizes, and we plan on

      22        putting all those back to the original size.  We

      23        will have the same reveal on the outside of the

      24        building that was with the original windows.

      25             The vinyl windows that we're putting in,
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       1        from the street you will not be able to tell the

       2        difference between the windows that -- the

       3        original wood sash windows that were going in

       4        there and the windows that we're putting in.

       5             But because Mr. Johnson is -- lives in

       6        North Carolina and there's a lot, a lot of work

       7        to be done on this -- I mean, just the windows,

       8        we're looking at over $12,000.  All the doors

       9        need to be replaced.  You saw the siding on the

      10        back of the building that has to be replaced,

      11        the openings that have to be redone.

      12             From a maintenance point of view, it would

      13        be much more to our liking if we could also

      14        replace the windows on the front because we feel

      15        that the cost involved with having these windows

      16        fixed is going to be very close to the cost of

      17        replacing the windows.  And with the windows we

      18        put in, there will be no maintenance issues,

      19        which we feel with these, there will be.

      20             If we do the ones on the front, then we're

      21        also going to have a consistent look all the way

      22        around the building as opposed to any minor

      23        variations that there might be from the front to

      24        the back.

      25             So we would like you to reconsider the
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       1        condition of rehabbing these windows and letting

       2        us replace all the windows, and this is -- as

       3        you saw, I mean, the -- the buildings are in not

       4        real good shape.

       5             This would only be step one.  The doors

       6        would need to be replaced.  The siding needs to

       7        be replaced.  We're willing to do all this, but

       8        we'd really like to get started on the project,

       9        and I'm sure that you would like to see

      10        something happen with the property for as long

      11        as it's been sitting the way that it has.  So

      12        we'd really appreciate it if you could

      13        reconsider and approve replacement of all the

      14        windows as opposed to leaving these 12 out.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions for the

      16        applicant?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      19             Anyone else to speak?

      20             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      21             MS. GODWIN:  Carmen Godwin, 2623 Herschel

      22        Street.

      23             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      24        testimony you're about to give will be the

      25        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
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       1        truth?

       2             MS. GODWIN:  I do.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       4             MS. GODWIN:  Thank you.

       5             We, obviously, you know, looked at this

       6        application and we agree with the staff

       7        recommendations.

       8             You know, in our viewpoint, since we didn't

       9        go do a site visit, we rely on the staff's

      10        recommendations on whether or not the windows

      11        are repairable.  And based on the information

      12        that was provided to us during our Design

      13        Review, it looked like they were repairable.

      14             We were really happy to see these buildings

      15        rehabbed.  They're on a major street in our

      16        neighborhood, so we're so happy that someone is

      17        actually taking control over these and -- and so

      18        we really appreciate that, but we would like to

      19        see the front facade be rehabbed because that is

      20        the -- the view that people will have from the

      21        street and -- and we're okay with the -- with

      22        the rest, obviously, being replaced per the

      23        staff recommendations.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      25             MS. GODWIN:  Thank you.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else to speak on this

       2        item?

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we'll close the

       5        public hearing.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, being passed

       7        down right now are the photos supplied by the

       8        applicant from the interior of those areas.

       9        Several of them, he has some close-ups, he has

      10        some -- of the various windows.  I'm not sure

      11        which order, but one stack is from the building

      12        on the right.  The other stack is from the

      13        building on the left.  If you look at the back,

      14        you can tell which is which.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, this is a

      16        challenging one because when we replace this

      17        many windows in a structure -- just as a design

      18        professional, I -- I'm always uncomfortable with

      19        having three, you know, or six unique elements

      20        out of the 48 or however many are on that

      21        structure.  And they are under the porch, which

      22        also, you know, leads me to be a little more

      23        lenient because they're not, you know, right at

      24        the surface of the buildings as it faces the

      25        street.  And that is, you know, weighed against
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       1        the fact that the whole front elevation can be

       2        restored in terms of the windows, so I -- I'm in

       3        a quandary on this one.  I really appreciate the

       4        applicants coming in and taking on this project,

       5        and I really -- I'm confused on this one.  I'd

       6        like to help them out in a way.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think that keeping the

       8        front windows is important to keep as much

       9        historic fabric as we can.  They're narrow

      10        buildings, they're right on Park Street, they're

      11        very visible, and these windows are very visible

      12        because they are on the front of the building.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I was going to ask staff

      14        that.  How visible are they as a three-quarter

      15        view or you see the front and the side at the

      16        same time?

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  The -- it's my opinion -- I

      18        mean, they're quite visible.  Both structures on

      19        either side of them are noncontributing

      20        structures.  To the left is a doctor's office.

      21        It's kind of a 1960s, '70s -- I call them

      22        Pizza Huts because they have the really big

      23        mansard roofs with a slight pitch, look like a

      24        Pizza Hut.  And the structure to the right is

      25        just a very small --
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  It looks more like a garage

       2        than a home.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.  It's a very tiny,

       4        little building that someone actually lives in.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It looks like one of

       6        these windows is actually missing completely, of

       7        this group of three, if that's what this

       8        photograph --

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  I grabbed -- I went through

      10        them really, really quickly.

      11             What does the number on the back of it

      12        say?  I can tell you where it's at.

      13             MR. ALLMAND:  It's 2244(d), number 8.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.  That is actually a

      15        window on the side elevation in the rear corner,

      16        so that one actually is missing.

      17             Sorry for any mix-ups in there.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'm also -- I mean, I know

      19        that the current builder has not been involved

      20        with the project for a while, but the current

      21        owners have had it for a couple of years and

      22        that the -- it was verified that the original --

      23        all of the original windows were stacked inside

      24        of it, and so the fact that they're missing now

      25        kind of concerns me, to, you know, let them
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       1        replace all the windows now, when there's --

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  To --

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- been a record that they

       4        were there.

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  I do know that -- I was

       6        informed by one of my coworkers that she did

       7        personally verify that they were in there at

       8        some point in time; however, I do not know if

       9        that was prior to the current owner purchasing

      10        the property or right after or -- I'm not sure

      11        what point in time.  I would believe that would

      12        probably be somewhere between 2007 to early 2009

      13        time frame, but I'm not sure of the date of

      14        purchase by the current owner and I'm not sure

      15        when she verified that they were in there, so it

      16        could have been at any point in time because the

      17        property sat derelict for quite a long time

      18        before the owners -- the current owners

      19        purchased it.

      20             MS. SIMON:  I'll agree with Ms. Mansfield.

      21             This house matches identically the 1333

      22        Silver Street house, and he put new windows in

      23        but salvaged the front windows.  It really does

      24        make a difference.

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right, which was kind of
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       1        where we were going.  That property -- there's

       2        been several in recent -- the past couple of

       3        years where we have conditioned that the front

       4        windows be salvaged because they're better

       5        protected and they usually -- all the windows

       6        were there, and then -- we felt that that was a

       7        fair compromise for a lot of owners because they

       8        were less beaten by the elements and still kept

       9        the integrity from the street.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  I mean, the fact that

      11        they're painted shut or nailed shut, I mean,

      12        almost every house who comes here for window

      13        replacement has that.  That was the case in my

      14        house and my windows are operable now.  I mean,

      15        the -- it just seems -- basic rejuvenation of

      16        the windows really.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, in looking at the

      18        photographs, I didn't see any windows that I

      19        didn't think were beyond repair.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  I agree.

      21             MS. SIMON:  I agree.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll entertain a motion at

      25        this time.
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       1             MR. THOMPSON:  I'll move that we approve

       2        COA-11-010 with staff recommendations.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll second.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and second --

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll second.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and second.

       7             All those in favor of the motion.

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have

      12        approved COA-11-010 with conditions.

      13             Item number 4, COA-11-020, 2930 St. Johns

      14        Avenue.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this is a COA

      16        application.  There's kind of two parts to it to

      17        consider.  It's a reroof application.  The

      18        applicant is seeking to replace the existing

      19        composition shingle roof with a metal barrel

      20        tile type of roof, similar to this product

      21        (indicating).  He has a couple of others that he

      22        just got in the mail that he's going to discuss

      23        with you as well.

      24             This structure is located on the corner of

      25        St. Johns Avenue and Willow Branch Terrace.  It
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       1        is -- from as far as we can tell, it originally

       2        had a composition shingle roof.  It's only ever

       3        been reroofed once in its entire life, and that

       4        was in 1970, so it's definitely time for a

       5        reroof.  There's leakage issues right now going

       6        on on the property.

       7             The applicant stated that his desire for

       8        this particular product or a higher profile

       9        product is a -- it's a very prominent structure

      10        in the heart of Avondale and that it could

      11        really -- it looks like it should have had a

      12        more prominent roof, similar to a barrel tile or

      13        something.

      14             And he's also -- he's also requesting a

      15        green color; however, he did tell me this

      16        evening that, you know, he'd be willing to

      17        consider a terra-cotta red or something as well,

      18        citing several structures nearby with similar

      19        colored brick or colored exteriors that have

      20        green barrel tile roofs.

      21             However, we have no evidence -- due to the

      22        fact that we have no evidence that there wasn't

      23        any other type of material except composition

      24        shingle on the structure, based on Sanborn maps,

      25        we are recommending approval with a condition
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       1        that he goes back with either a composition

       2        shingle roof or a metal tile roof that is coated

       3        to look like shingles.  We had a sample; I could

       4        not find it, but we've approved those in the

       5        past.  We can do those administratively.  They

       6        look like a thick tile roof or a thick

       7        composition shingle roof.

       8             Due to the fact that -- because we have no

       9        evidence, doing a different type of material on

      10        the roof would basically be a conjectural

      11        feature.

      12             And we were also concerned that using a --

      13        the metal-coated products that he's proposing

      14        would give it a shiny, metallic appearance;

      15        however, the applicant has also stated that he

      16        really -- you know, he doesn't want a product

      17        that's going to look like a shiny metal roof; he

      18        wants -- he does want it to look like a barrel

      19        tile roof.  He was just trying to do it with a

      20        different type of product versus your

      21        traditional clay tile.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  Is that the same product

      23        that was proposed for the --

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  That was the same product

      25        for McDuff Avenue, yes, ma'am; however -- and I
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       1        did tell him or suggested that he see if he

       2        could find a different product because -- the

       3        concerns that were expressed by the commission

       4        when this product was first presented by [sic]

       5        you, so he has come up with a couple of

       6        different products that he can show you.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any comment about the second

       8        request?

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  I'm sorry.

      10             The second request of this is for the

      11        construction of a small retaining wall and a

      12        wrought-iron fence on top of it.  The maximum

      13        height of the entire structure will be 4 feet

      14        for the wall and fence and 5 feet for the

      15        columns, which is in keeping with what we

      16        approve administratively, so it's approved

      17        administratively but included as part of this

      18        application for paperwork purposes.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for

      20        staff?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  At this time, we'll open it

      23        to a public hearing.

      24             Is the applicant present?

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             THE REPORTER:  I need your name and

       2        address, please.

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Eric Reagan, 2930

       4        St. Johns Avenue, Jacksonville.

       5             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       6        hand for me, please.

       7             MR. REAGAN:  (Complies.)

       8             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       9        testimony you're about to give will be the

      10        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      11        truth?

      12             MR. REAGAN:  Yes.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      14             MR. REAGAN:  Hi there.

      15             I'm -- I appreciate all the concerns from

      16        everybody.  I've restored several houses, and I

      17        know there's always dissenting opinion on -- on

      18        what is an appropriate look.  I have the same

      19        concerns as I voiced to Autumn, but I wouldn't

      20        want the, quote-unquote, McDonald's look, and I

      21        did want an authentic,

      22        architecturally-appropriate look.  I -- I

      23        certainly don't want anything that's going to

      24        make it architecturally inappropriate or

      25        historically inappropriate.  I'm -- you know,
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       1        I'm simply presenting these as options.

       2             I -- you know, long before I purchased this

       3        property -- if you're unfamiliar with the

       4        property, it's been neglected for some time and

       5        it's been an eyesore around there, and I saw it

       6        had potential to add to the neighborhood --

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  Can you speak in the

       8        microphone more?  I think she's having a little

       9        trouble hearing you.

      10             MR. REAGAN:  Sure.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  You might want to actually

      12        face forward because she needs to be able to

      13        read your lips while she's taking the record --

      14             MR. REAGAN:  Okay.  So I look at the screen

      15        while talking?  Okay.  That seems odd, but I'll

      16        do it.

      17             At any rate, I've been all over Avondale

      18        and, you know, I found -- I submitted several

      19        pictures of other structures that appear to be

      20        by the same architect, though I can't confirm

      21        that, but at the very least have the exact same

      22        brick and brickwork, the same color and texture

      23        and so forth, similar layout, placing of

      24        windows, doors, et cetera, and they're some of

      25        the more remarkable structures in that

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           33

       1        neighborhood.

       2             On the way here today -- and it just --

       3        it's the first time I've noticed this one.  This

       4        one's at 1034 Riverside Avenue, if I can present

       5        these (indicating).  I never noticed before that

       6        this one was actually a metal roof.

       7             I had to slow down right there because

       8        there were some people with signs at the street

       9        and I happened to look over and noticed it.  It

      10        wasn't actually a terra-cotta roof.  And, again,

      11        I walked up to them and spoke to them to find

      12        out if they could tell me what the exact roofing

      13        product was.  They were not able to because the

      14        doctor isn't the owner and the -- the owner

      15        wasn't available by phone, but it is a metal

      16        roof.

      17             And if I can, you know, submit these.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  Anything you give to us we

      19        have to keep, though.

      20             MR. REAGAN:  That's fine.

      21             And, again, that is the exact same texture

      22        and color brick as is my house right there

      23        (indicating).

      24             And I actually -- for whatever reason they

      25        didn't come through, but I actually took some
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       1        pictures of the trim around the windows and so

       2        forth that were identical to mine.

       3             And I -- and I thought, you know, actually

       4        that metal roof wasn't quite as nice as the one

       5        I was looking to put on there.  I -- again, I'm

       6        sure some people disagree with me, but that

       7        particular architectural style, I think, looks

       8        the nicest.  If you go around the neighborhood,

       9        you see them with the barrel tile roof as

      10        opposed to the composition roof.

      11             I paid to have a sample overnighted.  I

      12        can -- this one here (indicating) is another

      13        material -- excuse me -- another product, and I

      14        have color chips for it.  This wasn't the exact

      15        color I was hoping to -- by the pictures on the

      16        Internet -- have, but it was at least textured

      17        and granulated.

      18             Do you want me to put it over here

      19        (indicating)?

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Thank you.

      21             MR. REAGAN:  And along with that, they gave

      22        me some brochures, pictures, and other color

      23        samples, including some color samples that are

      24        more muted, but they're the more -- they're

      25        actually the terra-cotta red.  And, again,
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       1        you're welcome to keep these.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So is this the product

       3        you're submitting for today or are you still in

       4        a research mode on this?

       5             MR. REAGAN:  Well, I -- I thought my

       6        research was done.  The final product I want to

       7        show -- I actually gave up on them sending it,

       8        and then it miraculously showed up today in the

       9        mail, and so I actually -- I wasn't planning to

      10        have this one (indicating), but I have this one

      11        also.

      12             This one here (indicating) is not shiny at

      13        all.  It's a -- it's a very flat color, and I'll

      14        put this one over here too.

      15             And the final brochure there is for the

      16        last roofing sample I put up there.

      17             I don't dislike the -- as Autumn said, she

      18        wasn't able to find that, but they presented me

      19        another metal roofing, which is used on -- I

      20        believe it's a -- it's a Methodist church there

      21        in Riverside.  I went and looked at it.  I don't

      22        dislike it; I just personally believe that when

      23        these are up and they see them, they -- they

      24        actually -- they look very nice, as long as you

      25        don't have the shiny ones.  And it, I believe,
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       1        is historically and architecturally appropriate

       2        by an aesthetic viewpoint at least.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just to, I guess -- this

       4        structure was built circa 1920, just to kind of

       5        time line it as far as style.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Have you found any evidence

       7        of any kind of roofing other than asphalt

       8        roofing on the building?

       9             MR. REAGAN:  No, I wasn't able to,

      10        neither -- Autumn looked back on there and she

      11        couldn't find anything showing what the original

      12        roofing material was.  I also looked for

      13        pictures, and I couldn't find any early pictures

      14        showing what the original roofing material was

      15        as well.

      16             MR. ALLMAND:  What do you -- what's the

      17        argument against asphalt shingles?  Do you not

      18        like the asphalt shingles or -- I mean, they're

      19        certainly cheaper than a metal roof.  And, you

      20        know, when I'm looking -- a lot of the pictures

      21        I'm looking at here, it's -- the roof has kind

      22        of got a low pitch, so you're almost -- and I

      23        can't really get a good -- see, I mean, you're

      24        not even really seeing the roof there, so you're

      25        kind of spending a lot of money for something
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       1        that, you know --

       2             MR. REAGAN:  You know, I -- I'm more

       3        concerned with the aesthetics than I am with the

       4        money, not that I have money to burn or

       5        anything.

       6             You also notice on there -- from these

       7        angles you can't really see the roof, but

       8        actually all that white you see there is -- they

       9        covered the whole soffit up with a -- like

      10        aluminum flashing and it looks awful.  Right

      11        there in the back, you can see some got torn

      12        down.  And so, of course, in the process of

      13        reroofing it, I was intending on restoring all

      14        the bead board soffit and -- and repainting to

      15        make that all look appropriate.

      16             Again, I -- I took some pictures of some

      17        other similar houses there that have the whole

      18        soffit bead board, you know, nicely done on it

      19        with the -- the barrel tile roof, and it was

      20        just my opinion that it looks the nicest and --

      21             MR. ALLMAND:  The bead board soffit?

      22             MR. REAGAN:  The combination of the two,

      23        which you can't tell right now how it looks by

      24        looking at that because it's all covered up.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think the challenge for

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           38

       1        me is -- I'm not sold on any of the three

       2        products that are sitting in front of us.  So if

       3        you're trying to get a decision today on a metal

       4        roof, I'm not comfortable with -- even the muted

       5        one, to me, seems -- it just seems kind of an

       6        awkward solution somehow, so -- that's why I was

       7        asking you -- you had identified that other

       8        house, and you -- and you don't have that

       9        product yet, though; is that --

      10             MR. REAGAN:  Like I said, I wish I'd seen

      11        it before; I could have found out, but, you

      12        know, all these pictures don't really give you

      13        the real look, of course, in person.

      14             Honestly, that -- the house there on

      15        Riverside Avenue, I guess -- I think it's 1034.

      16        I think it's a less authentic looking, faux

      17        terra-cotta roof than the ones that I'm

      18        proposing actually.

      19             I -- in the past, I -- actually, I know in

      20        Savannah I've seen some that I thought were

      21        remarkably authentic.  I think I [sic] pointed

      22        out to me that they weren't actually

      23        terra-cotta.  And short of driving up there, I

      24        haven't been able to locate exactly what those

      25        were.
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       1             If -- you know, if the recommendation by --

       2        that's given to you right there -- I mean, I --

       3        like I said, the -- the recommendation I got I

       4        will consider.  If there -- if I -- I guess what

       5        I'm saying is, if I'm still stuck on not doing

       6        that and trying to find some kind of barrel tile

       7        solution, I suppose I can submit that again

       8        later if I find a more authentic material or

       9        solution.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess the question is,

      11        if you're committed to keep researching a

      12        product that's more appropriate, do you want to

      13        defer it or not I guess is the question you

      14        could ask yourself and give yourself time to

      15        identify that roof.  I think that was a much

      16        better looking (inaudible).  I'm not sure we

      17        would vote for it when it came back --

      18             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  I -- yeah, I share your

      20        concerns about the product, but I also have a

      21        more fundamental concern in just -- with no

      22        documentation of any kind of tile roof.

      23             The design regulations say that you

      24        shouldn't have conjectural features.  And I know

      25        that there's a house on the corner of College
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       1        and Goodwin that is much more of an Italian or

       2        French Renaissance style, had applied to have a

       3        terra-cotta roof with actual terra-cotta tiles

       4        and it was denied by the commission -- this is

       5        before I was on the commission -- because there

       6        was only documentation that it had ever only

       7        been asphalt shingle.

       8             And, I mean, I acknowledge I am not an

       9        architect, but when I look at that building

      10        there's nothing inherent in that building to me

      11        that says that it really needs or should have

      12        had a terra-cotta tile, and that -- that makes

      13        me agree with staff that it's a conjectural

      14        feature.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I understand that point,

      16        I guess, but I think there's plenty of examples

      17        in the neighborhood where you have a very kind

      18        of traditional vernacular house and the only

      19        characteristic element might be a barrel tile

      20        roof on it, where the rest of the house has no

      21        Italianate features or --

      22             So I think there's some precedent in the

      23        neighborhood to do it, and I think it would be a

      24        lot easier if you came to us with a true barrel

      25        tile roof, and then I -- you know, I could
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       1        certainly support that or make a much better

       2        case for it than to introduce this new element

       3        in a -- in a material that's not authentic, and

       4        that's tough.  That's going to be a difficult

       5        thing for us to do as a board or for me

       6        personally.

       7             MR. REAGAN:  Okay.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  And just so that you know,

       9        if the application is denied, you cannot bring

      10        it back for a certain amount of time.  Joel can

      11        tell you that.  So if you think that you might

      12        be able -- or -- and willing to find a different

      13        product that you would want us to consider, it

      14        might be preferable for you to defer it, if the

      15        commission might be inclined to deny it, just so

      16        that you know.

      17             MR. REAGAN:  Okay.  I --

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just for the record, if an

      19        application is denied, it cannot come back in

      20        the same form.  If he came back with a true

      21        barrel tile, then it's my understanding that

      22        would be different enough that that could be

      23        heard because it would be a completely different

      24        product at that point.

      25             MR. REAGAN:  And one thing -- a
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       1        clarification on one thing.  So, you know, I

       2        guess part of this is that -- you know, of

       3        course, I'm making this decision with my wife on

       4        what to do about this.  You know, I presented

       5        her the material that the staff recommended, and

       6        so should I decide to go -- there (indicating),

       7        it's like that.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  This (indicating) is the

       9        Decra material that is kind of an inverted

      10        barrel tile.  I could not find a sample that is

      11        this same type of granular surface, but it looks

      12        like shingles, but -- that was on a church over

      13        in Riverside that Joel advised him to go look at

      14        and he did go check out.

      15             So the -- the product that staff would be

      16        comfortable with would be something that is

      17        granulated like this but is formed to look like

      18        shingles.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But I think he's --

      20        you're looking for the form of the barrel tile.

      21        The -- whether it's metal doesn't seem to be the

      22        defining part of the -- that's not key to the

      23        decision, whether it's metal or not; it's the

      24        shape that you're after?

      25             MR. REAGAN:  Well, you know, I was looking
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       1        for something a little more significant for the

       2        shape, but -- but, of course, you know, going to

       3        real terra-cotta barrel tile, that's a much more

       4        significant financial obligation.  You know, I

       5        mean, that's a -- I mean, that's a considerable

       6        amount of money, to go to full barrel tile,

       7        which, by the way, is I think part of the reason

       8        why some of these -- as you often find in

       9        history, they -- they may have intended on

      10        originally putting that -- a fancy roof, but

      11        they -- they settled with what they could afford

      12        at that point with the intention of sometimes

      13        going along later.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think you have to check

      15        your framing and your roof to make sure --

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             MR. REAGAN:  You do, absolutely, right.

      18             But the -- is there an opinion on this

      19        material right here (indicating), may I ask?

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just for the record, this

      21        particular product, if -- the property on

      22        McDuff, if they had come and proposed this

      23        product, staff would have been in support of

      24        this product because it -- with the out rounded,

      25        not the inverted barrel -- but with this
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       1        granulated coated material called the Decra --

       2        we believe it's manufactured by the first

       3        product company you -- Metal Sales --

       4             MR. REAGAN:  I think so.

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  -- it better replicates

       6        what a barrel tile would have looked like versus

       7        the shinier metal, smooth metal surface, because

       8        it's very granulated.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, if we were to approve

      10        a barrel tile for the roof, I, personally, would

      11        not object to that, assuming that it was rounded

      12        up instead of rounded down.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do they make that?

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  I'm pretty sure they do.

      15             They also -- I mean, they make the same

      16        coated material in a shingle shake, so I think

      17        they could make it in a lot of --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I've seen that style

      19        approved many times and I've never seen it like

      20        that.  I've always seen it like that

      21        (indicating).

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  I don't know how we ended

      23        up with this particular product.  It doesn't

      24        identify which COA it came with, but this is --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That is their simulated
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       1        barrel tile, so (inaudible) --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  That might -- but I guess

       4        the -- the surface coating look is what we're

       5        fine with, and I -- you know --

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, it's also the

       7        thickness of the material more closely matches

       8        the thickness of an actual tile, I think, too,

       9        so you get the shadow lines and the depth that

      10        is usually what gives the barrel tile roof its

      11        nice look.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I would not be comfortable

      13        approving anything sight unseen, myself.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  That -- right.

      15             I forgot to mention, there was a condition

      16        that the final product be submitted to staff,

      17        but, you know, you could word that if -- bring

      18        it to the commission if you felt the need to

      19        or --

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it is still a

      21        question to you.  If you are committed to

      22        pursuing it a little bit longer, I would advise

      23        you to defer, which means you don't reapply, you

      24        just come back next month with the product that

      25        you've identified.  You really want to fight for
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       1        it.

       2             MR. REAGAN:  Well, I -- I guess my -- my

       3        position in part here is this, is that -- that

       4        roof keeps leaking more and more.  And maybe I'm

       5        just going to have to settle with whatever

       6        you-all leave me with because I'm running out of

       7        time and options here, you know, and -- and so,

       8        you know, I mean, if you can give me something

       9        that I can -- some options here today, I'd

      10        appreciate it because, I mean, actually, I don't

      11        know if I can keep putting it off.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  My personal opinion is, I --

      13        based on what I've seen today, I would not be

      14        comfortable approving anything other than a

      15        composition shingle roof.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  What about the --

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  The only thing that I would

      18        be almost as comfortable with is if it was a

      19        true clay barrel tile.  I just have a problem

      20        with things that are not what they are and try

      21        to look like something that's (inaudible), and

      22        I'm being very diplomatic.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  For the record, I really

      24        wish I had the sample.  I could not find it.

      25        The metal product that looks like shingles, it
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       1        looks like it's a thicker profile shingle.

       2        Would that be an acceptable product?  Because

       3        that's the way I worded the staff approval, was

       4        if he wanted to go that route, we would just

       5        need final approval of the staff.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Personally, if he wanted to

       7        do a granulated metal shingle that looked like a

       8        thick shingle, I, personally, would not have a

       9        problem with that because that's the closest

      10        representation to a composition shingle roof and

      11        it gives you a little heavier look.  It gives

      12        you a little heavier shadow lines in the

      13        shingles and would appear to be a little more

      14        substantial than just a flat asphalt.

      15             MR. REAGAN:  Okay.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, I'm just speaking

      17        for myself.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I agree with the

      19        chairman.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I do too.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would you like us to defer

      22        that to give you time to bring that sample back

      23        to us and -- or if staff is comfortable with

      24        that approval --

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  We -- pretty familiar --
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       1        understand where you're trying to go with that

       2        material, and there is a condition in the staff

       3        report for final product to staff.  So if he

       4        found a product that looked like a granulated

       5        shingle metal tile, along the lines of this

       6        company, then, if we had a question about it, we

       7        could always approach it at that point, but I

       8        feel comfortable with where you're going.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And just before you sit

      10        down, I wanted to bring up, in your description

      11        of work you say the brick on the retaining wall

      12        would match the main structure, and I would

      13        like, when we make the motion, to add that --

      14        brick to match on your pier wall because that's

      15        a kind of distinctive coloration to that brick

      16        and I wouldn't like to see a red brick pier

      17        system out in front of it.

      18             MR. REAGAN:  Well, I agree with you and

      19        actually went and found the same color brick at

      20        a brick yard because I certainly wouldn't want a

      21        different -- you know, a --

      22             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Good.

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  That's why I didn't

      25        condition it.  He had already gone on record
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       1        with me that he found a duplicate color and size

       2        and style of brick.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Good.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'd feel more comfortable

       5        having it in there as a condition because I

       6        think -- I know you have the best of intentions

       7        and I think this is more of a procedural thing

       8        for our commission, but I think that in order to

       9        provide any kind of enforcement for something

      10        like that, it needs to be in the order.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it won't affect you

      12        either way.

      13             MR. REAGAN:  Okay.

      14             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  It won't --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's more for our --

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- (inaudible) more for us.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  A safeguard for us.

      20             Okay.  Thank you.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, is he going to

      22        defer?

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.

      24             MR. REAGAN:  I need a roof.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I'd just like to
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       1        thank you because it's obvious you care about

       2        the building a lot too, and -- and we need a lot

       3        of homeowners like you in the neighborhood.

       4             MR. REAGAN:  Well, thank you.  I appreciate

       5        it.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else who

       7        would like to speak to this item?

       8             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

       9             MS. GODWIN:  Sounds like you've already

      10        settled the matter, but I'd still like to go on

      11        record.

      12             When we looked at this application, we went

      13        through a lot of the same conversation that you

      14        just went through.  We talked about aesthetics,

      15        we talked about color, we talked about product,

      16        but I always keep the design regulations book on

      17        our table.  And it came down to, if this were a

      18        barrel tile roof and someone wanted shingle or

      19        metal or if this were a shingle roof and they

      20        wanted a 5V metal, like the application that was

      21        deferred earlier, it's not something you would

      22        consider.  And the only reason it was considered

      23        in the application earlier is because it was a

      24        noncontributing building, and there were other

      25        factors.
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       1             So, for us, it was what do the design

       2        regulations say, what -- if we would set this

       3        precedent, there should be some reason why we

       4        would do that.  So we felt, as others have said,

       5        that it would be a conjectural feature and we

       6        actually suggested a composition or an

       7        assimilated slate with maybe terra-cotta ridge

       8        caps as something that would -- that would suit

       9        this building.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      11             MS. GODWIN:  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      13             Would anyone else like to speak to this

      14        item?

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, seeing none,

      17        we'll close the public hearing.

      18             I'll be happy to entertain a motion.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll make a motion.

      20             I move that we approve COA-11-020, on the

      21        first request with staff conditions as written,

      22        and on the second request to modify condition 2

      23        that the brick piers shall match the brick of

      24        the main structure, and the rest of the

      25        condition as written.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have a second?

       2             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and second.

       4             Any further discussion?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have

      11        approved COA-11-020 with conditions.

      12             At this time, we will move on to

      13        certificates of appropriateness, work in

      14        violation, item number 1, COA-10-622.

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, what has

      16        happened here -- or what's going on here -- I

      17        shouldn't say "happened here."

      18             What's going on here is the applicant

      19        basically was rebuilding a balcony on the --

      20        above the front porch.  The balcony that he was

      21        replacing apparently, because of the way it was

      22        designed and built, it was causing leakage that

      23        was affecting the -- the structural system below

      24        it.

      25             And to accommodate that, what he has
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       1        proposed and what he has done, at least to this

       2        point, is to raise that porch floor up about

       3        four inches to bring it all the way out to the

       4        fascia versus the old one was, I think, twelve

       5        inches back from the fascia.

       6             And he also had to replace the rafters

       7        under the porch as well as put on a plywood

       8        sub floor and I think some tongue and groove as

       9        well as a peel-and-seal system to make it

      10        waterproof.  And then, of course, he's going to

      11        finish it off with -- with newel posts and

      12        spindles and a rail system.

      13             Just to give you some more views of this

      14        particular property (indicating).

      15             We don't know historically -- the

      16        building, as far as we know from the Sanborn

      17        maps, was -- had a one-story porch.  Sometime or

      18        another it had a two-story porch, and the

      19        two-story porch was enclosed in the front and it

      20        got removed and -- and then a balcony was built

      21        sometime after 2002, and so the applicant is

      22        basically just maintaining what's there.  He's

      23        just trying to improve it so that it will last

      24        longer.

      25             Again, the boards are going to be cut off
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       1        or have been cut off to be flush with that

       2        flashing.

       3             So we're recommending approval.  We did

       4        just condition that the final construction plans

       5        come through our office to ensure that they are

       6        consistent with what the -- any action that the

       7        commission may take today, and we do have the

       8        applicant here to address the commission, and

       9        I'll be happy to answer any questions.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are there any photographs

      12        of the porch before he started working on it?

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  We haven't -- no.

      14             This property was part of the old

      15        Springfield auction back in the late '90s.  And,

      16        at that time, the porch was completely missing,

      17        it was gone, completely, but we did -- there was

      18        a shadow line -- you can see that it was a

      19        hip-type roof, and when it was restored as part

      20        of the auction program, the -- the porch was

      21        rebuilt as a one-story.

      22             There was two doors and a window that went

      23        out to that enclosed porch when it was -- the

      24        time that it was serving as living space.  One

      25        of the windows -- one of the doors was enclosed,
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       1        the other one made into a window, but what wind

       2        [sic] up being done actually was keeping one of

       3        the doors and constructing this balcony.

       4             MR. ALLMAND:  What's going on with the

       5        fascia there?  Was the old balcony, was it --

       6        was a continuous fascia and then the balcony was

       7        set back or --

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, the balcony that he

       9        replaced -- and he, of course, can explain this

      10        probably better than I can -- did recess back

      11        from the fascia by about 12 inches, and then it

      12        had in front of it the same metal roofing system

      13        that's on the rest of the build- -- the porch.

      14             He's proposing to bring it out, as you

      15        see -- or has brought it out, as you see here,

      16        and then raise it up four inches, and then he's

      17        going to finish off all the fascia in a way

      18        consistent with the house.

      19             MR. ALLMAND:  So it's not just going to get

      20        fatter there, it's actually going to break and

      21        move up?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  We've had some half

      24        porch -- upstairs half porches recently come

      25        across the agendas, but how did they treat that
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       1        roof line with the fascia?  Because it just

       2        breaks up the whole roof line of the porch

       3        there.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well -- and this -- and

       5        the way this roof -- it looks like the balcony

       6        doesn't want to be there, and that's why I asked

       7        the question, because it's sort of this

       8        continuous sloped pitch and all of a sudden it

       9        cuts in from the balcony.  It's kind of

      10        unusual.  That's why I was wondering if it was

      11        original --

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  No, it's not original, and

      13        we don't think the balcony was ever original

      14        because the shadow line, when the porch is

      15        completely removed, you can see that -- with the

      16        slope of the roof, it couldn't have actually had

      17        a balcony, but the point was somebody put a

      18        balcony in and now he wants to go back and

      19        straighten it out and make it work right.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any --

      21             MR. THOMPSON:  It seems like it's certainly

      22        possible.  I guess -- we'll get into the

      23        discussion --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I was going to open it

      25        to a public hearing if no one else had any
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       1        questions of staff, and that would give us the

       2        opportunity to speak to the applicant also.

       3             You okay with that?

       4             MR. THOMPSON:  Uh-huh.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Open it to a public

       6        hearing.

       7             Is the applicant here?

       8             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       9             THE REPORTER:  I need your name and

      10        address, please.

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Sean Todd, 1604 North

      12        Liberty Street.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      14        hand for me, please.

      15             MR. TODD:  (Complies.)

      16             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      17        testimony you're about to give will be the

      18        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      19        truth?

      20             MR. TODD:  I do.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      22             MR. TODD:  I had architectural plans drawn

      23        up if y'all want to see them.

      24             (Tenders documents.)

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  We'll have to keep them.
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       1             MR. TODD:  Okay.  I've got several copies

       2        if y'all need any more.

       3             Joel, I believe -- did you get a copy of

       4        this?

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Is that the same plans that

       6        you -- that was submitted to me the week before

       7        the book?

       8             MR. TODD:  Yeah, it should have been.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  I've got a set.

      10             MR. TODD:  All right.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Let me go ahead and have one

      12        because I think it was e-mailed to me, so I

      13        didn't print them out that size.

      14             MR. TODD:  (Tenders document.)

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Thank you.

      16             MR. TODD:  Basically, it was about to

      17        collapse and I just did the best I can from

      18        keeping it from falling on me.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did you ever just

      20        consider just roofing it over and not having a

      21        balcony or is it something that you use and

      22        enjoy?

      23             MR. TODD:  I mean, I have used it and

      24        enjoyed it in the past up until the point where

      25        I was worried I was going to fall through it,
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       1        so --

       2             MR. ALLMAND:  Would you object to

       3        reconstructing it, replicating what was there

       4        now that it's going to be -- you're replacing

       5        the members, so it's not going to fall through,

       6        but just maintaining that original aesthetic?

       7             MR. TODD:  I mean, as far as the original

       8        aesthetic goes, it was poorly designed in the

       9        way it was put together.  And, I mean, I just

      10        didn't really see any way of going back the way

      11        it was because I couldn't -- the hip and gable

      12        roof that was -- the pieces that I had left over

      13        wouldn't go back if I were to try to put it back

      14        how it was.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's still -- and this is

      16        just on a purely kind of constructability

      17        issue.  It's still going to be kind of a

      18        waterproofing problem for you.  Whenever you

      19        have a continuous slope like that and you start

      20        cutting into it, you've got to maintain your

      21        flashing and keep it clean and some other

      22        things.

      23             I mean, if it was there and this is a

      24        repair -- the only thing you're saying is that

      25        it's come forward a couple of feet; is that
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       1        right?

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Not even come forward.

       3             What he's done is he's raised it, and

       4        that's what I find disturbing is you've broken

       5        the line of the fascia.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I thought it was --

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, he's literally

       8        raised it up so that the fascia line is broken.

       9        And then on top of that, the posts of the

      10        balcony don't line up with the columns below

      11        it.  That's very disturbing, visually.  They

      12        would not have built it that way.

      13             You understand what I'm saying?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I didn't follow what was

      15        there before.  That's what I was --

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  See how that jumps up like

      18        that?

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But you're not going to

      20        have your fascia continue?

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  The beam continues, but

      22        the fascia is broken.  That whole section is

      23        (inaudible).  I mean, I think that's pretty

      24        disturbing.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You don't have a
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       1        photograph of what was there before, do you?

       2             MR. TODD:  Not on me, no, ma'am.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you look at all the other

       4        examples he's given us, none of them pop up like

       5        that.  It's a continuous fascia.

       6             MS. SIMON:  The balcony was there before

       7        Mr. Todd purchased this home.  I'm sure -- you

       8        know, I don't remember exactly because it sounds

       9        like you have raised it up, but that balcony was

      10        there.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's what I was trying

      12        to get an idea --

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  If the whole thing was

      14        raised up, that would be one thing, but it's

      15        not -- just to raise up one section looks kind

      16        of silly.  And if you look at all the

      17        examples --

      18             MS. SIMON:  Is this the picture of the

      19        before?

      20             MR. TODD:  I can't even see it.

      21             MS. SIMON:  I think that might --

      22             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  And if you look at the posts

      24        where they're proposed, if you look at all the

      25        examples, they're showing, you know, all the
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       1        historic precedence, shows that the posts are

       2        centered over the columns below, which is a very

       3        logical thing.

       4             MS. SIMON:  I think that's the original of

       5        the house before it leaked and had damage.  I

       6        think that's what --

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  But the way that's taken,

       8        that post could be in the same plane as the

       9        column but set back.

      10             MR. TEAL:  Mr. Chairman, you may want to

      11        finish the public hearing portion of it before

      12        you get into the -- kind of the discussion.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      14             Does anybody else have any questions for

      15        the applicant while we review what we've got?

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, I'll give anybody

      18        else an opportunity to speak to this item.

      19             (Ms. Farley approaches the podium.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We may call you back up if

      21        we have any questions.

      22             MR. TODD:  Okay.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Just your name, please.

      25             MS. FARLEY:  Christine Farley.
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       1             Brenda left me a message on this because

       2        I'm a novice at this.  And she said, "SPAR

       3        Design Review Committee supports staff's

       4        recommendation.

       5             "Note, Chris be sure to make comments on

       6        this issue as you like because a COA should not

       7        have been held up as the owner spent

       8        considerable money -- I think $900 -- getting

       9        the drawings done."

      10             I watched this house restored.  I didn't

      11        realize it was part of the auction because I

      12        knew that a lady was having it restored.  And

      13        this house really was the subject of a really

      14        poor restoration, and what wasn't mentioned here

      15        at all -- or I didn't hear it -- you can see

      16        that he had to replace that main beam all the

      17        way across there because the way it had been

      18        constructed, the water ran around and rotted the

      19        beam and the roof underneath.

      20             This house really is an important house in

      21        Springfield because Truman Capote spent part of

      22        his summers here as a child with his

      23        grandmother, Mabel Parsons.

      24             And we understand that ignorance is not an

      25        excuse, but this young man, I think he's about
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       1        the fourth owner since it was restored because

       2        people have kind of thrown up their hands and

       3        walked way, and he's really trying to do his

       4        best for the house, not only outside but

       5        inside.  The inside is also subject to poor

       6        restoration.  He's a member of a family that

       7        have a business, and they're really good

       8        citizens, and parents are moving in is a trade.

       9             I know that doesn't give him a -- a say-so

      10        to do this kind of thing, but we really would

      11        wish that you would work with him on this and --

      12        and help him get this restored in a manner that

      13        isn't going to cost him too much more money

      14        because he already paid fines for doing the work

      15        without getting permission.

      16             So that's our feeling on the matter.

      17        Thank you.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else to speak to this

      19        item?

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we'll close the

      22        public hearing.

      23             MR. THOMPSON:  If I look at the drawings

      24        that were prepared, it does appear as though the

      25        intention was to stop the deck, back away from
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       1        the facade.  That's the way the plan shows on

       2        the drawings.  The way they were interpreted by

       3        the builder was they brought the deck all the

       4        way out to the face of the facade and the facade

       5        of the deck -- it kept [sic] backwards shown in

       6        the plan eventually where it intersected the

       7        roof -- you could have run the roof right by it

       8        the way it was and the facade would be

       9        continuous.  You know what I mean?

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh.

      11             MR. THOMPSON:  So I have a feeling -- what

      12        this is is perhaps the contractor

      13        misinterpreting the drawings.

      14             MR. TODD:  Is that a question?

      15             MR. THOMPSON:   No.  I was just making a

      16        statement.  I just --

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're discussing it amongst

      19        ourselves.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And yet, you know, it

      21        does look like in the elevation, though, he did

      22        draw a broken fascia.

      23             MR. THOMPSON:  Well, that -- that may be an

      24        elevation of the facade back -- set back a foot.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Could be.  It may not
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       1        have been clear, though.  I mean, looking at the

       2        two drawings, they're in conflict that way.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  You can see how much higher

       4        the (inaudible) flashing is.

       5             MR. ALLMAND:  You know, I'm -- just looking

       6        at the drawings, that's a good one.

       7             You know, I'm not sure it's that much work

       8        to pull it back.  And, you know, you could

       9        just -- you kind of -- you trim back those

      10        joists, you know --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  The bevel.

      12             MR. ALLMAND:  Right.  And on -- you know,

      13        on the top there, and, you know, pull the roof

      14        over and -- and now you've got your deck that's

      15        pulled back a little bit, and then just, you

      16        know, bring the fascia back flush and

      17        continuous.

      18             So, you know, as a matter of kind of how

      19        much work it is to kind of match the existing, I

      20        don't think it's that much.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you come back up just

      22        so we can clarify?

      23             (Mr. Todd approaches the podium.)

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, we're not saying

      25        it has to be four inches lower or whatever it
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       1        was before.  What we're asking you to do is to

       2        preserve that front edge of the roof fascia.  In

       3        order to do that, you have to cut back that

       4        framing to the beam line, basically.

       5             MR. THOMPSON:  Where it intersects the --

       6        where the two intersections --

       7             MR. TODD:  I understand what you're saying,

       8        but as far as, like, getting the roofing back on

       9        there, I don't know how I'm going to be able to

      10        seal the roofing against the deck unless y'all

      11        have some ideas because I don't.

      12             MR. THOMPSON:  Well, it's a flashing

      13        detail.  It's done all the time.

      14             MR. TODD:  I mean, I understand how

      15        flashing works, but it -- it's a hip and gable

      16        roof.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I built a roof just like

      18        that, a balcony just like that.  That's exactly

      19        what I've done.  I've got one pitch and I've got

      20        the balcony cut into that pitch that's almost

      21        flat, that rolls to the outside, and then over

      22        top of the beam I've beveled the rafters to

      23        match the slope of the two adjacent sides so

      24        that the fascia is continuous all the way

      25        across.
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       1             Follow what I'm saying?

       2             MR. TODD:  Yeah.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  And I think you could do

       4        that there, literally, with, you know, a skill

       5        saw, and then just match the slope from the

       6        fascia back up to where they join, where the two

       7        pitches join.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You have some little

       9        rafters that you'd be adding in to kind of

      10        finish off that -- I mean, they're a little,

      11        short -- little, triangular member there that

      12        would go up across the front.

      13             MR. TODD:  I understand what you're saying,

      14        but it doesn't seem practical to me, the way

      15        it's built right now.  I don't --

      16             Sure, whatever you guys want.  I mean, I'm

      17        just at a loss here.  I'm tired of looking at

      18        it.  I'm tired of having all this wood exposed

      19        like this.  I just want to finish this, that's

      20        all I'm asking.  You know, I'm not trying to be

      21        a bad person; I'm not trying to tear up, you

      22        know, the historic neighborhood, what have you.

      23        I'm just tired of living like this.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, it's -- obviously, you

      25        put a great deal of time and effort into this
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       1        house and we greatly appreciate it, but we don't

       2        want to have your efforts undone by something

       3        that could be corrected very easily that would

       4        diminish the valve of your investment and your

       5        time and effort.  I mean, we're trying to help

       6        you make your project the best that it can be at

       7        this point.  And that's less than a day's work,

       8        of your time, to fix that, quite honestly.

       9             So I, mean, that's -- that's what I think.

      10             MR. TODD:  Okay.  Well, anything else?

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  I think that's it.

      12             I will entertain a motion.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think an architect is a

      14        good person to make this motion.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  I can't, so it's up to you,

      16        Angela.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There's other architects

      18        on this board.

      19             I'll try to phrase this in a way to make

      20        it -- to give him some flexibility (inaudible)

      21        gets done, and I'll just -- let me discuss the

      22        language with the board.

      23             You know, I think if we say that the front

      24        fascia line of the porch should be preserved and

      25        that the actual balcony deck be cut back to the
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       1        face of the beam line, would those two

       2        conditions be enough --

       3             MR. THOMPSON:  Well, at least to the point

       4        where the two intersect.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Where the two

       6        intersect -- or enough to accomplish a

       7        continuous fascia.  I will do it like that.

       8             MR. THOMPSON:  Yes.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I make a motion on

      10        COA-10-622, on the request for reconstruction of

      11        the balcony on the front porch, that we are

      12        going to approve it with the condition that the

      13        front fascia of the porch be continuous and the

      14        leading edge of the balcony be set back from

      15        that front fascia enough to accomplish a

      16        continuous fascia appearance.

      17             MR. ALLMAND:  Should we also mention

      18        something about the -- you know, the railing

      19        posts lining up with the columns?

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is that what you were

      21        just about to say?

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  And we want to add

      24        a second condition that the supports -- the

      25        railing balusters in the corner line up with the
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       1        columns below.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a motion and a

       3        second -- I mean, I need a second.

       4             MR. ALLMAND:  Second.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a motion and a

       6        second.

       7             Is there any further discussion?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      14        approved COA-10-622 with conditions.

      15             MR. TEAL:  Mr. Chairman, just to clarify,

      16        on 10-622, there was a condition that was

      17        offered in the staff report.  That condition was

      18        to have final construction plans reviewed and

      19        approved by staff.  Is that condition now

      20        superfluous?

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think he could mark up

      22        the ones that he has.  I don't want to have him

      23        go back and have another set of drawings

      24        produced.  I think that's probably not

      25        necessary.
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       1             Does everybody else agree with that?

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think so.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So does that need to be

       4        added, then?

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I think his point is

       6        that, since you guys have articulated with such

       7        particularity what needs to be done, is it

       8        really necessary at all to submit plans to

       9        staff?

      10             MR. TEAL:  And also I think that that

      11        condition originated because the application was

      12        filed some months before he had his plans drawn

      13        up, and so there are plans, as you've seen, that

      14        were included as part of this application, and I

      15        guess that's the -- the question is, since those

      16        plans were already part of your application and

      17        you've had a chance to review those plans, are

      18        those sufficient in terms of giving him

      19        direction going forward, combined with the --

      20        the two conditions that were offered by the

      21        commission tonight.

      22             MR. THOMPSON:  You know, I think to assure

      23        the integrity of the water tightness of this

      24        roof edge -- you know, if I was the owner, I

      25        would go back to my architect and say, "Your
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       1        detail was not real clear.  I think you owe it

       2        to me to give me one more detail of what this

       3        roof condition ought to be, based on my" --

       4             MR. THOMPSON:  Based on the outcome.

       5             MR. THOMPSON:   -- "based on the outcome of

       6        the hearing," and that detail could be shown to

       7        the staff, the final look.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  So --

       9             MR. THOMPSON:  The owner shouldn't have --

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  So really the condition of

      11        it being reviewed and approved by staff should

      12        really hold.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It should stay.  And, in

      14        fact, you know, there is this conflict between

      15        the plan and the elevation because the plan is

      16        exactly what we want, you know, where he's

      17        showing that balcony --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Close.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's very close.  It's

      20        sitting on the beam line and allows the -- if

      21        you constructed it correctly, it would allow

      22        that slope to go by.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Most of that (inaudible),

      24        so --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's true.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  So should we vote to

       2        amend --

       3             MR. TEAL:  Well, you'll move to reconsider

       4        and then you would amend your motion.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Someone else makes that

       7        motion?

       8             MR. TEAL:  Anybody in the -- I mean, it was

       9        a unanimous vote, so anybody could make the

      10        motion.

      11             MR. MOORE:  I move that we move to

      12        reconsider the last approval of the COA.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Second?

      15             MR. THOMPSON:  Second.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Motion and second.

      17             All those in favor.

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Now we will entertain

      20        a motion, the same item with the -- with the

      21        condition --

      22             MR. TEAL:  And I think that the condition

      23        was sufficiently -- the two conditions were

      24        sufficiently stated the last time, so there's no

      25        need to repeat them, but --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I just -- can I amend my

       2        original motion to include that the final

       3        drawings be submitted to staff for review and

       4        approval?

       5             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  You have reapproved

      11        COA-11-02 -- I'm sorry -- COA-10-622 with

      12        conditions.

      13             Okay.  Moving on, COA-10-622 [sic], 3894

      14        Herschel Street.

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  This is an unfortunate

      16        situation.  This is a noncontributing property.

      17        The applicant -- the contractor for the

      18        applicant went to seek a building permit to do a

      19        window replacement.  Somehow or another the

      20        process didn't work.  The permit was issued

      21        without requiring the COA, so work was initiated

      22        resulting in 13 windows being replaced.  That

      23        was before the work stopped in order to seek the

      24        COA.

      25             So we've got a total of 28 windows.
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       1        Thirteen have already been replaced, so that

       2        still means that more than 50 percent are still

       3        there and intact.

       4             The replacement product, it fits the

       5        opening and it does replicate the grid pattern

       6        of the original, but it does have interior

       7        muntins between the glass.  It does not have the

       8        raised profile muntins, so --

       9             And also, just doing a preliminary

      10        evaluation of the remaining windows, we did not

      11        think that the case had been made that

      12        replacement was warranted, so we recommend

      13        denial of the application.

      14             Now, that means you still have the

      15        situation of the request to replace what remains

      16        as well as the situation of what has already

      17        been replaced.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Questions of staff?

      19             MR. MOORE:  If we deny the application,

      20        does that means he has to replace the

      21        replacements, Jason?

      22             MR. TEAL:  If you deny the application,

      23        then he would either have to put back in what he

      24        took out or submit an alternative to the

      25        commission for consideration.
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       1             MR. MOORE:  Okay.

       2             MS. SIMON:  I have a question.  I may be

       3        out of turn, how does this keep happening?  What

       4        can we do to stop this?  Because I've seen it

       5        happen over and over in Springfield where

       6        someone gets a permit without a COA, they do the

       7        work and they say "Oh, well, the City gave me a

       8        permit."

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  We --

      10             MR. TEAL:  If I could, can we reserve that

      11        discussion for outside of the confines of this

      12        application?

      13             MS. SIMON:  Sure.

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Thank you.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So on the front

      16        elevation, staff, those have all been replaced?

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  All the ones in the

      18        front and I think some on -- on both sides.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do any of the ones on the

      20        rear match the -- a lot of times in these

      21        traditional homes, the same window will fit

      22        multiple --

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  If I remember correctly,

      24        they -- they pretty much do match.  They're grid

      25        lights.  They might be a different number of
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       1        planes, but all in all they match.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We will open it to a

       4        public hearing.

       5             Is the applicant here?

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yeah.

       7             (Audience member approaches the podium.).

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Kirk Lingle, 3894

       9        Herschel Street.

      10             Good afternoon.

      11             My wife purchased this house back in

      12        2005 -- I'm sorry.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      14        hand for me, please.

      15             MR. LINGLE:  (Complies.)

      16             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      17        testimony you're about to give will be the

      18        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      19        truth?

      20             MR. LINGLE:  I do.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      22             MR. LINGLE:  Thank you.  Sorry about that.

      23             My wife purchased this house back in 2005

      24        and it needed many renovations.  This was before

      25        I married her.  I didn't take any consideration,
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       1        but after we retired from the military, we moved

       2        back here in 2008 and we spent a tremendous

       3        amount of money and time getting this house

       4        looking as good as it does compared to the

       5        homes -- I think I just lost sound.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  It does that every once in

       7        a while.

       8             MR. LINGLE:  Okay.  It's getting tired of

       9        me talking.

      10             Considering the homes around me -- we

      11        actually had this home for sale and -- just

      12        recently, and one of the biggest complaints was

      13        the rental duplexes and the home directly

      14        adjacent to our house.  There (indicating), you

      15        can see, that has cheap vinyl siding, and I

      16        don't know what kind of windows you would call

      17        it.  But anyway, we decided we're going to stay

      18        in the home a while.  I have a -- just -- we had

      19        a baby almost two years ago.

      20             I heard the comments from the board about

      21        the condition of the windows that were in

      22        there.  I reglazed the windows back in 2009 when

      23        I repainted the entire house.  I thought that

      24        would do.

      25             One major problem is the house is very
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       1        close to Herschel Street.  And with the number

       2        of 18-wheelers and City buses that run up and

       3        down Herschel now, it's very noisy, so I wanted

       4        a window that would better insulate from the

       5        noise of the road.

       6             The windows in the house still, in the back

       7        bedrooms, they're painted shut.  And I've heard

       8        the comments about, well, you can, you know, cut

       9        the -- but then we have a mold problem with the

      10        moisture in the condition the frames are in.

      11        I've tried weather-stripping, I tried to reglaze

      12        the windows, I've done a lot of manual labor to

      13        try and make the windows operable.  It's

      14        obviously a safety hazard when you have windows

      15        on the upstairs painted, you know, escape

      16        route.

      17             So we hired a contractor, got numerous

      18        quotes.  We were told by many contractors that

      19        my house was not flagged as historic.  You know,

      20        the surrounding houses around me, I assumed they

      21        were correct.  I hired a contractor and they

      22        replaced the windows you see.

      23             I kept the Victorian look with the grids.

      24        They're contoured, but they are between the

      25        glasses, and they are the windows that qualify
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       1        for the tax exemption.  So I feel, as a

       2        homeowner and -- that I've done absolutely

       3        nothing wrong, and it would cost great amounts

       4        of money to change it back.

       5             The windows in the rear of the house --

       6        there is one window that is a double pane, and

       7        the remainder -- there's two other windows, so I

       8        would only have four windows in the back of the

       9        house that could be moved to the front.  Again,

      10        the cost and time and labor and, again, those

      11        windows are not in the greatest shape either, so

      12        I'm asking the board --

      13             I spoke with the -- the commission about --

      14        you know, they're very expensive to replace

      15        windows.  I would like to do the remaining

      16        windows sometime in the near future, but in my

      17        eyes "near future" is the next couple of years.

      18             So that's all I have to say to the board,

      19        the commission, so --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      21        applicant?

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  Have you asked your window

      23        person at all about whether they offer an

      24        exterior muntin that can be applied to the

      25        windows to get the profile?
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       1             MR. LINGLE:  I have not.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       3             MR. MOORE:  I have a question.

       4             You say that you don't intend to replace

       5        the windows that you've already replaced at this

       6        time?

       7             MR. LINGLE:  Not at this time.

       8             Within the next couple of years we would

       9        probably like to do that.  It comes with great

      10        cost, obviously, so we have to budget that.

      11             MR. MOORE:  Is this application to do

      12        anything other than the windows that have

      13        already been replaced?  Does it apply to windows

      14        that he intends to replace later?

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  The application, as it was

      16        submitted, was for a total window replacement.

      17             MR. MOORE:  Okay.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  But the applicant, I think,

      19        is indicating that the -- the remaining

      20        unreplaced windows would stay, if that's

      21        correct?

      22             MR. LINGLE:  Could you say that again?

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  You're not planning on

      24        replacing any of the windows that have not been

      25        replaced as of yet?
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       1             MR. LINGLE:  No, not in the near future.

       2             MR. MOORE:  What's the time limit on COAs,

       3        again, once you approve it?

       4             MR. TEAL:  You have to commence work within

       5        a year.

       6             MR. MOORE:  Okay.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       8             MR. TEAL:  And then if you do commence it

       9        within a year, it's good for five years.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  That's right.  So he may

      11        well want to go ahead and seek the whole thing.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      13             Is there anyone else who wants to speak to

      14        this?

      15             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      16             MS. GODWIN:  I don't really want to speak

      17        to this because it's unfortunate what's

      18        happened.

      19             You know, I think if we could figure out if

      20        there is some kind of compromise for those that

      21        have already been replaced, if the window

      22        manufacturer can do some exterior muntins or

      23        something, that can help with -- with that glare

      24        that's on the front facade --

      25             Again, you know, it's unfortunate.  We had
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       1        agreed with the staff, but if there is some way

       2        that we could compromise, that would be good

       3        too.

       4             Thank you.

       5             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I'd be opposed to

       6        making him replace what he's already replaced.

       7        I would hope that --

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's --

       9             MR. MOORE:  Oh, I'm sorry.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anybody else?

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  At this time, we'll close

      13        the public hearing.

      14             Discussion.

      15             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I'd be opposed to

      16        making him replace what's already been -- what

      17        he's replaced if he could apply the exterior

      18        muntin to the window as suggested.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think I could support that

      20        also if he can come up with an exterior applied

      21        muntin pattern.

      22             MR. ALLMAND:  Is it going to cost him any

      23        money to apply exterior muntins?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

      25             MR. ALLMAND:  I mean, the way I look at it,
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       1        he did nothing wrong, the City dropped the ball

       2        with the permit, and now we're asking him to

       3        spend more -- I mean, more money than originally

       4        he had in there, and -- you know, I think when a

       5        homeowner looks at a final number, you know,

       6        from a contractor, they make a price.  And then

       7        if that goes up, based on something not their

       8        fault, I mean, that's unfortunate.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree.  I think,

      10        though, had the process gone correctly, he would

      11        have bought a more expensive window anyway

      12        (inaudible), and so I think you can kind of

      13        balance that argument with -- having him go back

      14        and research an exterior muntin, I think, is an

      15        appropriate (inaudible).

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  He would have had to have

      17        an exterior muntin no matter what, so he's not

      18        being forced to pay any more money than he would

      19        have if it had been appropriately flagged in the

      20        historic district.

      21             MS. SIMON:  I agree to a certain extent.

      22        I've seen this happen over and over.  It's buyer

      23        beware.  As a realtor, you're supposed to -- you

      24        have the responsibility to educate yourself on

      25        the district, do you live in a historic
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       1        district?  I mean, people are going to make

       2        mistakes.  That's still buyer beware.  You're

       3        supposed to know that.  We see it happen.  You

       4        see COAs all throughout the neighborhood --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But it falls --

       6             MS. SIMON:  Back on the owner to a certain

       7        mistake.

       8             MR. ALLMAND:  Did he make a mistake,

       9        though?  He did research.  He looked on the

      10        website and it said no.

      11             MS. SIMON:  Well, the -- no, he didn't.

      12        The mistake he made was -- you're supposed to

      13        check with the district and find out about the

      14        COA.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  But we have copies in the

      16        record of the computer printout from the City

      17        that shows that the error was in the computer

      18        system at the City, so he could have walked

      19        personally down to the JHPC offices and -- and

      20        it might have been caught by staff here, but at

      21        the permitting desk they just look at it and

      22        say, oh, it's not in the historic district.

      23             MS. SIMON:  Right.  And I understand that.

      24        I just think there's got to be something put in

      25        place that people know they need to get a COA,
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       1        whether -- no matter -- that's your

       2        responsibility in a historic district, and

       3        realtors are starting to put that in, and that's

       4        just -- you need to educate yourself on the

       5        districts.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I agree on the

       7        education, but, I mean, if there ever were a

       8        faultless owner, I think this is the situation.

       9        It's very unfortunate that there's this gap, but

      10        it says it's not in the district.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  Let me correct that.

      12             It is contributing to the district.  We

      13        went back and looked again.  It is in the

      14        district boundary, of course, and it's

      15        contributing.

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  The staff report says this

      17        is a noncontributing structure.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  I know.  I --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So -- but that was the

      20        problem with the whole City application

      21        process.  It was flagged as noncontributing.

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  That -- it flags

      23        everybody.  It's supposed to flag everything.

      24        It doesn't matter.

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  In the database that we use
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       1        to -- for each property, this property was

       2        flagged.  However, when the people in permitting

       3        typed in the address into their screen, what was

       4        pulled from the property in the streets master

       5        database did not -- there's four fields for

       6        historic.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's what we're

       8        saying.  Nobody was being --

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.  I'm just going on

      10        record.  It is flagged, but the wrong field was

      11        pulled when they typed it in to pull the permit

      12        and the person at the desk didn't catch it, but

      13        it is flagged.  It was a computer error.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  All right.  But as far as

      15        the structure itself being a contributing

      16        structure for the district, the staff report

      17        here says, "Status, noncontributing."

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  We just looked it up and it

      19        is.

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  We checked it again and it

      21        is.  Now, I don't know how -- why -- how that

      22        happened on the report.

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I wondered why a 1940

      24        structure like this in the district wouldn't

      25        have been contributing, but I figured that that
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       1        was just an issue that I didn't need to get

       2        into.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, we were sort of

       4        wondering the same thing.  When you look at the

       5        house, it's a beautiful home, it really is.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think we're in total

       7        agreement that we have a lot of sympathy for

       8        this client.

       9             I would like to have him come back to us.

      10        And if he -- if it's going to be an onerous

      11        burden to put exterior muntins, then I'd like

      12        him to make that case, but I think that's

      13        important to --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  I can't imagine that it

      15        would be that expensive to apply some vinyl --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think we found in

      17        the -- is it when it's a double -- when the

      18        sashes are sliding by that you have limits on --

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  There is that problem.

      20             One of the ways we have gone around that --

      21        has been handled two different types.  One is a

      22        screen for at least the lower sash to prevent --

      23        to limit some of the visibility of the

      24        sandwiched muntin, and the other was to apply a

      25        flat muntin on the lower sash and a raised
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       1        profile on the upper sash.

       2             MR. ALLMAND:  Can I -- would it be

       3        appropriate to ask the homeowner if he would be

       4        agreeable to adding exterior muntins?

       5             (Mr. Lingle approaches the podium.)

       6             MR. LINGLE:  The contractor that put my

       7        windows is here and I spoke with him.  It's

       8        about $100 a window.

       9             My concern with that is the fact that now

      10        I'm going to be looking -- I'll have two muntins

      11        to look through.  The muntins that are in the

      12        windows now are the raised muntins.  They're

      13        just in between the windows.

      14             Putting -- one, I'm concerned about the

      15        length of time they're going to stay on there.

      16        And, again, that's another $1,400 out of my

      17        pocket.

      18             And I heard the comment about, I would have

      19        bought them anyway.  I probably wouldn't have

      20        bought as many if I knew they had to have

      21        exterior muntins on them.  Obviously, with a --

      22        I don't have to tell anybody here, with a

      23        family, you've got to be on a budget doing this

      24        stuff, so a little bit at a time.

      25             I had ten other things to say, but I
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       1        already forget them, so, again --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have --

       3             MR. LINGLE: -- the home --

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- screens included in

       5        your window package?

       6             MR. LINGLE:  They have screens.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (inaudible) screens on

       8        the bottom already?

       9             MR. LINGLE:  Well, I took them off actually

      10        because I think it better conforms with the

      11        neighborhood if they're off because I don't see

      12        any other screens on there.  I think it's a

      13        cleaner look without them.

      14             And, again, it -- coming back to talking

      15        about my house being a contributing factor to

      16        the neighborhood, I -- I can't help but be

      17        offended a little bit that I put so much hard

      18        work and money in my house that -- the house

      19        next to me is abandoned, and I actually -- it's

      20        not abandoned, excuse me, I don't want to use

      21        the wrong terminology here.  It's owned by

      22        someone in Orlando who comes up once a month, so

      23        I mow their yard.  I actually painted the side

      24        of the house so that mine wouldn't look so bad

      25        when I was trying to sell it, so -- if you look

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           92

       1        on the other side of that house, it has no

       2        paint.

       3             On the other side of me is a cedar block

       4        duplex rental.  Across from that is another

       5        cedar block quadplex, so I -- I think my home is

       6        actually the most historic in my area, even with

       7        the windows I put in it, so I would appreciate a

       8        little leeway here anyway.

       9             That's all.  Any more questions for me?

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  No, sir, but I'll just

      11        explain to you that "contributing" or "not

      12        contributing" is a term of art used at the time

      13        the district was established because the houses

      14        had to be 50 years or older and retain their

      15        original integrity at the time the survey was

      16        done.  So it is not in any way a value judgment

      17        of how we feel about how your house looks.  I

      18        hope you understand that.

      19             MR. LINGLE:  Oh, no.  No, I understand the

      20        contributing thing.  I understand that, I'm just

      21        saying I wish someone would look at the houses

      22        around mine.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I would entertain raised

      25        profile muntins on the front elevation.  I mean,
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       1        just (inaudible) because he is totally not

       2        responsible for this.  I think --

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, he indicates that he

       4        wants to replace the rest of the windows later.

       5        So instead of just having them on the front,

       6        maybe just giving him more time to comply

       7        because eventually he's going to replace all the

       8        windows and it would look better if they all

       9        looked the same, I think.

      10             MR. THOMPSON:  Well, first you've got to

      11        decide whether you would approve a full window

      12        replacement for the whole house.  I mean, that's

      13        a whole other issue.  I'm not sure a survey has

      14        been done and all that sort of thing, so --

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I have to admit that

      16        I prepared for the meeting thinking that it was

      17        a noncontributing structure, I mean, because

      18        contributing structures -- well, all of them,

      19        but they're obviously more important to have a

      20        window survey when it's a contributing structure

      21        as opposed to a noncontributing structure.  It's

      22        a different conversation when it's contributing,

      23        I think.

      24             MR. THOMPSON:  It seems like we're going to

      25        have to -- you know, the application was to do a
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       1        total window replacement, so we're going to have

       2        to address that and condition what he does with

       3        the windows that have already been put in.

       4             MR. MOORE:  Can we address the front

       5        windows only and leave it silent as to the

       6        window replacement for other windows and require

       7        him to come back and get another COA --

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think if we denied the

       9        application, it would force that to happen.  He

      10        would have to come back with an alternate

      11        solution for the front eight windows.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  I would be -- in order not

      13        to punish the applicant, I think that we should

      14        approve the windows that have already been

      15        replaced and perhaps condition on any further

      16        replacement be -- to comply with the survey

      17        requirements.

      18             MR. ALLMAND:  I'm in agreement with that.

      19             MR. MOORE:  That complies with not allowing

      20        him to come back again?  If he wants to replace

      21        the rest of the windows, he has to come back

      22        again?

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, he would have to

      24        use an appropriate replacement product at that

      25        point that met the typical conditions.
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       1             MR. THOMPSON:  Or he would have to -- I

       2        think what he'd have to do is get permission to

       3        replace all the windows.  The windows that are

       4        in place may be -- well, we very well may say

       5        no, you've got to salvage the windows that are

       6        (inaudible).

       7             MR. MOORE:  That's my question.

       8             Can we accomplish this by approving what

       9        he's done with an exterior muntin but requiring

      10        him to come back and get approval to replace the

      11        rest?

      12             MR. TEAL:  What he would have to do -- or

      13        what you -- probably the best posture would be

      14        to approve in part and deny in part this

      15        particular application.  In essence, then, what

      16        that would do is that -- you could condition

      17        however you wanted on, you know, the windows

      18        that he's already replaced.  It would be a

      19        denial of an entire -- the entire structure

      20        being replaced.  And then, at that point in

      21        time, he'd have to come back with an additional

      22        application if he wanted to replace the

      23        additional windows on the structure.

      24             MR. ALLMAND:  Could we approve and say --

      25        maybe this was already asked, I'm sorry, but

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           96

       1        could we approve and say the rest of the windows

       2        need to be -- you know, have such and such, you

       3        know, attributes?

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's what he just --

       5             MR. TEAL:  Well, I don't know that you

       6        could do that all in -- in other words, approve

       7        this application with a condition that the other

       8        windows have to meet certain standards; is that

       9        what you're saying?

      10             MR. ALLMAND:  Yes.

      11             MR. TEAL:  I don't think you could because

      12        you haven't done the analysis yet as far as

      13        whether or not this warrants an entire wholesale

      14        replacement for a contributing structure.

      15        You're going to have to have a window survey,

      16        you're going to have to have, you know, the

      17        minimum requirements that -- the regulations in

      18        the code required as far as making that

      19        demonstration to you.  So I don't think that

      20        that level of evidence is in the record before

      21        you in order to be able to evaluate that.

      22             MR. ALLMAND:  I mean -- go ahead.

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  Not to counter our legal

      24        opinion, but, I mean, they could take into

      25        consideration the fact that -- I mean, that the
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       1        primary windows, the most street visible windows

       2        had been replaced and -- in making a

       3        determination as far as meeting the 50 percent

       4        rule.

       5             I mean, the -- requiring the window survey

       6        and stuff is part of our policy to provide them

       7        with the information so they can make an

       8        informed judgment, but this entire application

       9        is a little odd when it comes to, you know, what

      10        you're really reviewing and what's going into

      11        your decision-making.  So, I mean, I would think

      12        that -- I mean, it's almost like the ship has

      13        already sailed as far as what we're protecting

      14        at that point.

      15             I mean, I say that only because if we -- if

      16        you approve in part and deny in part or just

      17        address the windows that have been replaced, you

      18        are kind of punishing him because he's going to

      19        have to come back under a separate COA, pay an

      20        additional fee, and we're going to be looking

      21        at, well, eight of the windows or thirteen of

      22        the windows have already been replaced, and so

      23        you're only dealing with 40 percent original

      24        windows.  I mean, you know, those -- you're just

      25        going to be hearing those arguments two years
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       1        from now.

       2             MR. TEAL:  Yes and no.  I think the issue

       3        is -- first of all, the 50 percent applies to

       4        the entire structure.  So to your point of, you

       5        know, you're approving 14, that is 14 of the

       6        existing windows, that would be basically taken

       7        into account as far as they don't need to

       8        demonstrate those need to be replaced because

       9        they've already been replaced.

      10             The other part of the equation, though, is

      11        that it's not automatic.  The 50 percent rule is

      12        not an automatic you can do wholesale

      13        replacement.  I mean, what the design

      14        regulations say is that -- it says that if

      15        50 percent or more are deteriorated or missing,

      16        then wholesale replacement of windows is

      17        allowable.  It's not that it "shall" happen or

      18        it "shall" be approved.  You still have

      19        discretion there.  And that's a part of the

      20        equation I don't think that you guys have in

      21        front of you, is what's the condition of the

      22        other windows of this structure?

      23             You know, I do understand Ms. Sheppard's

      24        argument about the -- the fact that he's going

      25        to have to come back in with another COA, but I
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       1        don't know that he's met the prima facie case

       2        yet to be able to demonstrate to you that he

       3        even should get the benefit of this particular

       4        condition or this requirement.

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  Should the second half be

       6        deferred until such time as he could supply a

       7        full window survey for the remaining windows?

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'd be in favor of that so

       9        that he doesn't have another application fee.

      10             MR. TEAL:  That is the alternative, is that

      11        you could defer the item.  That way it would

      12        continue on under the same COA number.  He could

      13        explore fully the -- how he would make an

      14        exterior muntin work, give you that opportunity,

      15        but then also to bring forth the demonstration

      16        as far as the remaining windows.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  That sounds like that's

      18        probably the -- probably in the owner's best

      19        interest at this point, to defer, to give him

      20        time to -- staff to evaluate the balance of the

      21        windows and to come up with a solution.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  We could approve in part

      23        and defer in part.

      24             MR. TEAL:  I would recommend deferring the

      25        entire thing.  It's not like he's got gaps in

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           100

       1        his house that he's having to work around.  He's

       2        replaced all the windows that he's going to

       3        replace at this point in time, so it's -- I

       4        don't think it's a time-sensitive issue, I

       5        guess, is my point.

       6             MR. THOMPSON:   As long as he doesn't mind

       7        a blue sign in his front yard.

       8             MR. MOORE:  He did state that he wasn't

       9        going to do anything with the rest of the

      10        windows for two years, so the COA would --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Now that you've heard --

      12             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      13             MR. TEAL:  It would -- no, the approved

      14        COA -- I'm sorry, through the Chair to

      15        Commissioner Moore, the question is, would his

      16        COA expire?  The clock doesn't start until it's

      17        approved.  So in deferring it, you know, you're

      18        basically deferring when that time period is

      19        going to start, then there's also the argument

      20        about the fact that he's, you know, asking for

      21        the replacement of these windows, which he's

      22        already done, so technically he's already

      23        commenced the work on it, so then it's really --

      24        in essence, we're talking about it being good

      25        for five years.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Having heard all the

       2        discussion, would you be agreeable to having us

       3        defer the item?

       4             MR. LINGLE:  So we could defer it for a

       5        couple of years; is that what we're saying?

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Till next month.

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- (inaudible) to the next

      10        monthly hearing, to give time -- staff to review

      11        the balance of the windows and for you to come

      12        up with a solution to provide some kind of

      13        exterior muntin pattern on the existing windows

      14        that you have just replaced.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  See, normally for a window

      16        replacement, you have to do a window survey that

      17        documents the condition of each window in the

      18        building because the regulations provide for

      19        repair rather than replacement, unless they

      20        can't be repaired, and then you replace.

      21             So you have to establish that they need to

      22        be replaced before you get to will you approve

      23        this specific product.  And that's what hasn't

      24        been done, that's what we've been talking about

      25        with the remaining windows.
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       1             MR. LINGLE:  Yeah.  I'm a little confused.

       2        I assume these are the lawyers' side

       3        (indicating)?  These are --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's the lawyer side.

       5             MR. LINGLE:  But I guess my question is --

       6        I can't reverse what's been done.  I can explore

       7        the exterior muntins as long as, one, they're

       8        not overly expensive; and two, are they really

       9        going to make it look worse?

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  The survey would be for the

      11        windows that have not yet been replaced.

      12             MR. LINGLE:  Okay.  But, again, I don't

      13        want to replace them for a couple of years,

      14        so --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, if they do a window

      16        survey, then they determine that they shouldn't

      17        be replaced.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You choose.  If you would

      19        like us just to decide on the window

      20        replacements and not deal with it, we will -- we

      21        can do it -- approve in part and deny in part on

      22        the window replacement.

      23             Now, would that preclude him from coming

      24        back in the future and asking for the balance of

      25        the windows?
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       1             You'd reapply with more money and you might

       2        do that in two and a half years --

       3             MR. LINGLE:  I'm okay with that in a couple

       4        of years, if I can just get this resolved now,

       5        without asking to replace the remainder of the

       6        windows.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  Couldn't we deny and put

       8        specific language in there that we'd deny

       9        without prejudice, for him to come and apply for

      10        the remaining windows, just like you would in a

      11        court order?

      12             MR. TEAL:  I don't know that I've ever seen

      13        that.

      14             Yeah.  I mean, the issue that you're coming

      15        up against is -- is, of course, as you guys

      16        know, administrative res judicata.  Basically,

      17        that's a legal concept that's out there so that

      18        it gives certainty to not only the applicant

      19        but, I guess, to the other members of the

      20        general public that the same application is not

      21        going to keep -- you know, brought forward,

      22        depending on, you know, what faces change in the

      23        decision-making body.

      24             Technically, what you need is -- for

      25        administrative res judicata to apply is that it
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       1        has to be, in essence, the exact same

       2        application.

       3             Now, what I worry about is -- is it's not

       4        as though he could come back with a

       5        substantially changed application; in other

       6        words, a new product, a new design, because he's

       7        asking for window replacement.  So that's -- the

       8        heartburn that I have is -- as far as a denial

       9        goes is he can't really substantially change

      10        that if he wants to come back with another

      11        wholesale window replacement.

      12             Now, as far as whether or not you could

      13        condition it to say that -- you know, for

      14        purposes of expediency in, you know, dealing

      15        with the remainder of the application in this

      16        unique setting, that it be done without

      17        prejudice, I don't know that I've ever seen

      18        that.  I don't know what the legal effect of

      19        that would be.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Because we're not really

      21        going to be ruling on the substantive merits of

      22        replacement.  It's a procedural dismissal, for

      23        lack of a better term, and in -- you know, in

      24        courts all the time, when it's something that's

      25        disposed of procedurally, courts will, all the
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       1        time, say, "dismissed without prejudice," for

       2        you to be able to renew it -- a motion at

       3        another time, and so -- especially considering

       4        why he's here and how he got here in this

       5        particular situation, it might be unique, but I

       6        think this is cause to have a unique solution to

       7        it.

       8             MR. TEAL:  The problem, though, that I have

       9        with that is that under the auspices of

      10        administrative res judicata, it's not only what

      11        evidence was presented to you, it's what

      12        evidence could have been presented to you.

      13             So, in essence, the reason for the partial

      14        denial at this point in time would be because he

      15        hasn't demonstrated to you that he needs to

      16        have -- or he qualifies for the wholesale window

      17        replacement.  That's evidence that, had this

      18        been a normal application, he would have

      19        supplied to you.  I'm basically just saying that

      20        I don't know your decision on procedural grounds

      21        without prejudice would be able to be legally

      22        supportable.

      23             Now, that's something that you could

      24        decide, we don't think there's going to be an

      25        issue with that and we're going to do it
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       1        anyway.  That's completely within your purview.

       2        I've got an obligation to advise you as to

       3        whether or not I think it's a

       4        legally-supportable position, and I think that

       5        that would be a difficult case to make.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I just want to clarify

       7        that the application is not for the 13 that were

       8        replaced.

       9             Is that what you thought you were coming in

      10        to get approved, just the 13 --

      11             MR. LINGLE:  Yes.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- and not the total?

      13             Well, that's what I'm hearing from the

      14        applicant, that he approved -- he applied for

      15        this COA for work in violation for the 13 that

      16        were replaced.  He's not asking for a total

      17        window replacement.

      18             Now, there may have just been a -- may have

      19        been interpreted that way by staff trying to

      20        help you out down the road --

      21             MR. LINGLE:  Yeah, I think we were -- in

      22        conversation, he said, do you plan on replacing

      23        them all?  And I was like, yeah, some time in

      24        the future I'd like to replace them all so that

      25        they would all match perfectly.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So I think as a group

       2        we're trying to get to where we can just give

       3        you a decision today on the 13, and then you

       4        will reapply when it's appropriate for you

       5        financially for the balance of the house and

       6        you'll have to meet whatever criteria is in

       7        effect at that time.

       8             MR. LINGLE:  Okay.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But let's hear from that

      10        side of the room.

      11             I mean, is that -- it doesn't even say

      12        "total window replacement" in the application,

      13        does it?  It just says "window replacement."

      14        Can't we specify that it is the 13 windows we're

      15        discussing today?

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I would think we could.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  We've just heard the

      18        applicant say his application is only for the

      19        13.  It seems -- with a clarification on the

      20        record, we rule on that and we don't have to

      21        worry about administrative res judicata.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We just have that as a

      23        condition of the approval, if that's what we're

      24        going to do.  We're only approving the 13 that

      25        have been replaced, since it's not specified
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       1        whether it's a total or not.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll make a motion.

       3             MR. ALLMAND:  Before you make a motion,

       4        Jennifer, I feel strongly about keeping any

       5        language out of there about a raised muntin that

       6        will cost him additional money.  I think that --

       7        you know, that he kind of met his kind of part

       8        of the bargain in terms of, you know, looking

       9        into whether -- you know, what was required and

      10        what wasn't, and he got bad information back

      11        from the City.  So in order to kind of come back

      12        and say, well, we want you to spend, you know,

      13        X amount of dollars, no matter what it is, just

      14        doesn't seem correct to me.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, it may not be unfair,

      16        but I would argue against that, but by approving

      17        them without the -- any kind of enhancement to

      18        the windows sets a very bad precedent for

      19        anybody else that comes in behind him wanting to

      20        replace windows and not doing it properly.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  And it affects the later

      22        application as well.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Absolutely.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  And the -- it's the

      25        aesthetic for the neighborhood as well.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Exactly.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  And it's unfortunate it's

       3        come up this way, but if the application had

       4        gone through, he would have been required to

       5        have exterior muntins.

       6             MR. LINGLE:  I guess I only ask that -- I

       7        mean, every house around me has windows that are

       8        in the compliance that you're going to put on

       9        me, so I will have to spend additional money to

      10        put the exterior muntins on my windows while I

      11        have abandoned houses and brick -- or block

      12        duplexes surrounding me.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, it is true that

      14        there's houses in the district that have

      15        replaced windows before the district was

      16        established or since the district was

      17        established and they've just done it illegally,

      18        but if it comes through here, we give everyone

      19        the same conditions.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  And just because the house

      21        next door doesn't have muntins, it may not have

      22        been designed to have muntins.

      23             MR. LINGLE:  Well, the sides have muntins

      24        and the front is -- like I said, it's old vinyl

      25        siding.  It's rundown.  Nobody lives there,
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       1        so --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Some are one over one, some

       3        are six over six like yours, and some are nine

       4        over nine, and some are twelve over twelves, and

       5        you know, some are two over two.  It depends on

       6        the style of the house.  So, I mean, it's --

       7             MR. LINGLE:  And I understand your

       8        position, but I did everything I thought I was

       9        supposed to do and now I'm going to have to

      10        spend more money.  I only ask, if you're going

      11        to make me spend more money, that you give me

      12        time to do it.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  What is the usual amount of

      14        time to comply with an order?

      15             MR. MOORE:  Ninety days.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Ninety days.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I would suggest a

      18        longer time.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Just --

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  A year -- how would you

      21        feel about a year to comply?

      22             MR. LINGLE:  I could do a year.  I mean,

      23        we're remodeling the kitchen, and that's -- as

      24        everybody knows probably here, it's big money,

      25        so I -- I could probably do something in a year
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       1        if it's able.  I mean, I need to find out if --

       2        if it's even possible to do it.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  Most of the manufacturers

       4        do have exterior grids that you can apply.

       5             MR. THOMPSON:  Well, the issue is whether

       6        or not you can have sliding windows to go buy

       7        the grid.

       8             MR. LINGLE:  Yeah, because they're --

       9        they're -- the top slides and the bottom slides,

      10        so I don't know if that -- I mean, I'm not a

      11        window engineer, so -- but I'll definitely look

      12        into it.  And if I can do it, I can definitely

      13        do it in a year, but I guess my question would

      14        be, if I can do it with the type window I have,

      15        so -- I mean, I'm not -- my window guy is here,

      16        but I don't want to put him on the spot if he

      17        doesn't have the brochure in front of him.

      18             MR. MOORE:  What's the answer on the

      19        modification of the application?

      20             MR. TEAL:  I think that the applicant has

      21        clarified that his intention was to only ask for

      22        the COA for the 13 -- or the 14 windows that

      23        he's already replaced.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You could defer and ask

      25        for the time to investigate that or maybe we

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           112

       1        could just give you a 30-minute recess for the

       2        two of you to go confer on that if you want to

       3        get a decision today because I think -- I think

       4        the board is probably leaning toward

       5        conditioning exterior muntins.  So if you want

       6        to take a little time and go -- we can take a

       7        break, which the --

       8             (Discussion held off the record.)

       9             MR. LINGLE:  So is it the board's

      10        position -- the commission's position that I'm

      11        going to have to do exterior muntins, not only

      12        on the front but on the additional windows I put

      13        on the side?

      14             MR. THOMPSON:  We're not going to grant you

      15        permission to put the windows on the side.

      16        That's another issue.

      17             MR. LINGLE:  Well, there's already -- you

      18        have the eight in the front and then there's --

      19             MR. MOORE:  There's six more.

      20             MR. LINGLE:  Yeah.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're talking about all the

      22        windows you put in to date.

      23             MR. LINGLE:  Yeah, then I ask for at least

      24        18 months.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you want to close the

       2        public hearing?

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  We've already closed it.

       4             MR. TEAL:  It's already closed.  You

       5        already closed it.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  All right.   I'll make a

       7        motion that -- for COA-11-023, that we approve

       8        window replacement of the windows that have

       9        already been replaced on the condition that the

      10        owner, within 18 months, apply exterior muntins

      11        to those windows.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The only thing I would

      13        add is -- you may give him a condition -- if

      14        there's a technical problem with having muntins

      15        on the bottom, that he can submit to staff to

      16        put a screen or something because sometimes they

      17        literally won't operate if --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Or a flat bar or --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Or a flat bar or

      20        something additional.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  And that he can submit

      22        alternatives to staff if there's a technical

      23        difficulty with the window operating with the

      24        exterior muntins on the bottom sash.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.
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       1             Is there a second?

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

       4             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

       6             Aye.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Aye.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  Aye.

       9             MR. MOORE:  Aye.

      10             MR. THOMPSON:   Aye.

      11             MS. SIMON:  Aye.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      13             MR. ALLMAND:  Nay.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have one nay,

      15        Commissioner Allmand.

      16             By your action, you have approved

      17        COA-11-023 with conditions.

      18             At this point in time, we will take a

      19        ten-minute recess.

      20             (Brief recess.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We're back in session

      22        and we have no opinions or minor mods today, so

      23        we will go into new business, and the first one

      24        that we will talk about is the proposed name

      25        change for Duval Road to Max Leggett Parkway.
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, as part of the

       2        street name change process, chapter 745, the --

       3        any request for a name change of a street or

       4        road comes before the commission and -- to see

       5        if the name that it currently has has some

       6        unique significance historically, and the first

       7        one that we -- and then, of course, the

       8        commission takes an action, and that goes to the

       9        proper -- I guess it goes back to the -- to the

      10        City Council.

      11             The first one that we had -- let me see --

      12        here it is.  The first one we had is a

      13        section -- is Duval Road, and this particular

      14        section of Duval Road is going east from I-95 to

      15        North Main Street and then also west from I-95

      16        to the terminus of Duval Road or Airport Road,

      17        and the name change that's being proposed is --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's not --

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  No, that map is incorrect.

      20        Please don't look at it.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  I have no idea what that is.

      22             Okay.  The name change of the street --

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- (inaudible) at the

      25        airport, right?
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  -- is to honor the legacy of

       3        former Councilman Mack [sic] Leggett, and they

       4        want to call it the Mack Leggett Parkway.

       5             In our research of Duval Road, we did

       6        not -- the area that this -- this area around

       7        here was platted in different times around the

       8        turn of the century, maybe the first two decades

       9        after the turn of the century.  We did not pick

      10        up the street name on those plats, the Duval

      11        Road name; therefore, we are recommending

      12        approval of this request, that there's -- that

      13        the road does not have any historical -- unique

      14        historical significance to warrant it not being

      15        changed.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of

      17        staff?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Then I will entertain a

      20        motion for approval.

      21             MR. THOMPSON:  Do we have a public

      22        hearing?

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have to have a public

      24        hearing for that?

      25             MR. TEAL:  Technically, no, but I think you
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       1        may want to hear from --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Then we will.

       3             We'll open it to a public hearing.  Is

       4        there anyone here that would like to speak to

       5        this item?

       6             MR. MOUSA:  Sir, we're only here for -- to

       7        answer any questions if need be.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll close the

       9        public hearing.

      10             At this time, I'll entertain a motion.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll make a motion.

      12             I approve -- I move that we approve the

      13        name change of Duval Road to Max Leggett

      14        Parkway.

      15             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

      19             Aye.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Aye.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  Aye.

      22             MR. MOORE:  Aye.

      23             MR. ALLMAND:  Aye.

      24             MR. THOMPSON:  Aye.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  Nay.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Commissioner Simon is a

       3        nay.

       4             By your action, you have approved the

       5        proposed name change from Duval Road to

       6        Max Leggett Parkway.

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  The second name change

       8        request is Chaffee Road North and the proposed

       9        change will be Cisco Drive West.  And the reason

      10        this is being requested is that -- the name is

      11        being changed to eliminate the potential

      12        confusion that -- to occur as a result of having

      13        two noncontiguous roadways that share the same

      14        name.

      15             Now, this is coming from the 911 Committee,

      16        the addressing office, to try to make sure

      17        there's some consistency the way streets are

      18        numbered and named.

      19               Again, in our research, we found that

      20        this -- this section -- or this street was

      21        originally developed and platted in association

      22        with the Westlake DRI, which occurred -- which

      23        is a DRI that occurred probably in the '80s

      24        sometime; therefore, it doesn't really have any

      25        significance.  We see no reason why the name
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       1        could not be changed and we're recommending

       2        approval.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of

       4        staff?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone here to

       7        speak to this item?

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So I will entertain a

      10        motion.

      11             MR. THOMPSON:  I'll make a motion.

      12             I'll make a motion to change the name of

      13        Chaffee Road North, between Cisco Drive West and

      14        Pritchard Road, to Cisco Drive West.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do I hear a second?

      16             MR. ALLMAND:  Second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have

      24        approved the proposed name change from Chaffee

      25        Drive North to Cisco Drive West.
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       1             Let's move on to the Laura Street markers.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  Basically, this is just kind

       3        of a cleanup.  Some of you worked on a committee

       4        that was put together with the Jacksonville

       5        Historical Society and were working with the

       6        JEDC to come up with some marker language for a

       7        number of markers that were going to be included

       8        as part of the Laura Street improvement

       9        project.  The budget for that project got

      10        slashed a number of ways and the markers were

      11        one of them, so there was no money to do the

      12        markers.

      13             The last time that committee met, in which

      14        we got this information, we were under the

      15        impression that they may go back to City Council

      16        to ask for additional funding for that project.

      17        And they have not done that thus far and the

      18        project is moving along, and from what I

      19        understand, if they go back, it will be to add

      20        things like the kiosks that they were originally

      21        anticipating, but these are things that would be

      22        kind of sitting on the sidewalk.

      23             I think what they were envisioning with the

      24        markers, this would be something that would be

      25        set into the sidewalk at the time of
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       1        construction so you'd be kind of saving on that

       2        cost of having to kind of retrofit something

       3        after that fact.  And since all the sidewalks

       4        are being done under the current budget, which

       5        is less, we don't really foresee that happening,

       6        but --

       7             Instead of writing Ron Barton with the JEDC

       8        and pushing specifically for this to be added to

       9        that bill, we -- well, a bill doesn't -- there

      10        is no bill.  That was just in anticipation that

      11        he may go back to council to ask for more

      12        money.

      13             We were just going to take a different

      14        approach and basically kind of thank him for the

      15        opportunity to work with him on it and encourage

      16        him to include it in future projects, not

      17        necessarily limited to Laura Street, but just

      18        overall in general for downtown, and so we just

      19        kind of wanted to give you -- we were thinking

      20        that there was going to be kind of an immediate

      21        legislation back in October when we were

      22        discussing this last and it never materialized,

      23        so -- as the sidewalks will be completely in

      24        place by the time any bill is filed, it may not

      25        make a lot of sense to go back on this.
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       1             So just wanted to kind of update you and

       2        kind of get your blessing that you're okay with

       3        kind of the slight difference in our approach to

       4        talking to him.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think that's fine.

       6             I mean, Angela and I sat on that committee

       7        and I think we're both aware of the fact that

       8        the markers have pretty much been slashed in all

       9        the budgets, so --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They have to fix the

      11        pavers now too.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  They have a bigger

      13        fish to fry at this point, so I think we're fine

      14        with that.

      15             Do we need any kind of official thing?  I

      16        mean, I'll go ahead and -- if you would draft a

      17        letter on my behalf that I could sign to Barton,

      18        that would be fine.

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oak Street PUD.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, that item can

      22        be -- it's going to be withdrawn.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The Stockton Street

      24        Town Center.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.
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       1             These visuals that are very difficult to

       2        see -- there's some enlargements of the

       3        individual drawings that are a little bit

       4        clearer.

       5             Basically, like we recently dealt with in

       6        the Shoppes of Avondale, these town center

       7        projects, the actual initial planning for them

       8        kind of happened quite a while ago.  And for

       9        whatever reason, the commission process wasn't

      10        necessarily included in those early phases, so

      11        you have entire plans of what, you know, the

      12        community wanted and the groups that were put

      13        together in coming up with the town center

      14        concepts for the various areas, you know,

      15        that -- that has already occurred.  And

      16        basically Kenny Logsdon is kind of charged with

      17        implementing these things at this point, and

      18        we're finally to the point where Stockton

      19        Street -- the Stockton Street Town Center has

      20        kind of been bid out and -- based on those

      21        initial earlier plans.

      22             And similar to how we approached the

      23        Shoppes of Avondale, we have it down as

      24        informational with the idea that we will get a

      25        COA for it, but we will be handling it
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       1        administratively based on the fact that

       2        they're -- you know, they're pretty much full

       3        guns ahead.

       4             There are a couple of tweaks that may occur

       5        along the way.  I think it's important to know

       6        that one of the key players in any of those

       7        tweaks will be Riverside Avondale Preservation,

       8        who then -- now they're kind of the main lead as

       9        far as the community goes on this project.

      10             But basically there wasn't anything really

      11        outside the norm for what we're seeing in street

      12        improvements for the historic districts.  The

      13        sidewalks are going to be redone with the

      14        hexagon pavers, which is a very good thing and a

      15        definite thumbs up from originally being priced

      16        out for stamping.  It's going to be actual

      17        pavers, which is good.

      18             Historic lighting, and there's a picture of

      19        that at the very end.  You see -- kind of an

      20        understanding of the -- the appearance of the

      21        lighting.

      22             And there are two medians towards the front

      23        of the project.  This goes from Rosselle --

      24        actually it's Phyllis Street, which is kind of

      25        where I-10 comes across Stockton Street up to
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       1        Post, which is just one block past the little

       2        commercial area there with the Marybuilt and the

       3        John Gorrie school.

       4             So you're looking at the, you know,

       5        historically-correct paving material for the

       6        sidewalks, obviously the introduction of more

       7        greenspace where we'd like to see it, and the

       8        crosswalks that you're seeing in the red would

       9        be a brick type of look, which is consistent

      10        with what we saw historically in the streets.

      11             I think those are the real main physical

      12        elements.  Obviously, there's, you know,

      13        underground things that are making the roads

      14        better and stuff from a drainage standpoint.

      15             I think there's one other element that's

      16        being discussed, since we may have some extra

      17        money for this, which I don't have the visual

      18        for but Kenny might, which is -- there's some

      19        existing poles with wires that are on the street

      20        that has the kind of cobra head and there is

      21        kind of a historic cobra head that those could

      22        be replaced with, and so that might -- that's

      23        going to be something that's currently being

      24        discussed by RAP as far as -- if that's

      25        something that we'd like to see happen.  I mean,
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       1        they're still way up in the air and it would be

       2        a wood pole, but it would be more consistent

       3        with the new pedestrian lighting that would be

       4        part of the project.  And Kenny is here to speak

       5        to anything that I missed.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  I probably should declare

       7        ex-parte.  I don't know if -- if we're going to

       8        be asked to make a decision of some sort.

       9             MR. TEAL:  There's no need to declare

      10        ex-parte.  This isn't a quasi-judicial matter,

      11        so, you know, there's no -- basically

      12        quasi-judicial is when you're sitting as a

      13        judge, and so that's when ex-parte needs to be

      14        disclosed.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  I just didn't know if we

      16        were going to be asked to do anything and

      17        thought I'd better mention it on the front end.

      18             MR. ALLMAND:  I've got a question for you.

      19             Kenny, who's handling the maintenance of

      20        this town center project?

      21             MR. LOGSDON:  Wow.  Funny you should ask.

      22             Unfortunately, the original group was RADO,

      23        Riverside Avondale Development Organization, and

      24        they are no longer our lead, so therefore we

      25        looked to Kay Ehas, who's been a part of this
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       1        from the get-go.  And you might know that Kay is

       2        the current chair of the board for RAP, and we

       3        are working with RAP as well as the firefighters

       4        union, which is located right there at Rosselle

       5        and Phyllis Streets, and they pretty much

       6        verbally already committed to take care of the

       7        median you see right there in front of you.

       8        It's the other two medians and the area in front

       9        of the commercial area that we don't have

      10        anything signed on yet, so --

      11             MR. ALLMAND:  Okay.  So there's a verbal

      12        confirmation --

      13             MR. LOGSDON:  With them.

      14             We're -- RAP is going to take it

      15        regardless, if the firefighters union does not.

      16             MR. ALLMAND:  Okay.  All right.  Because I

      17        just know that there's a lot of town centers all

      18        scattered throughout town, in historic districts

      19        and in nonhistoric districts, that are in

      20        disrepair because they don't have -- there

      21        wasn't any kind of real, binding, you know, plan

      22        to, you know, have them maintain them.  I think

      23        Murray Hill is a perfect example of that.

      24             MR. LOGSDON:  Murray Hill is an example

      25        of -- after the project was over and everything
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       1        was constructed, extra plants were put in that

       2        were not in the original plan, so unbeknownst to

       3        me, I did not realize that funding was acquired

       4        and put in toward the plants that are

       5        nonstandard.

       6             The right-of-way and grounds maintenance

       7        crew will take care of standard landscaping,

       8        which is trees and grass.  Arlington Road is an

       9        example of a town center project that, when we

      10        went to them, they put in medians similar to

      11        this size of about 12 feet wide, and they said,

      12        we want it more decorative, we want it like a

      13        grand entryway to one of the subdivisions.  And

      14        we said, well, if you do that, then you have to

      15        maintain it.

      16             So the steering committee went and checked

      17        all merchants, marched up and down Arlington

      18        Road trying to get some sponsors, some landscape

      19        people to help them out and stuff.  And they

      20        said, you know, we're 75, 80 years old.  We're

      21        not going to be able to do it ourselves.  We

      22        cannot find anybody to sign on for this;

      23        therefore, just make it standard.

      24             Now, if you go down Arlington Road, between

      25        University and Rogero, you will see that it is
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       1        just trees and grass and the City does maintain

       2        that.

       3             Rogero Road, on the other hand, they were

       4        told the exact same thing, but they seem to

       5        think that the City is going to maintain the

       6        nonstandard, which, obviously, is more than

       7        trees and grass.

       8             Murray Hill, you guys have -- the

       9        organization, Murray Hill, has done cleanup and

      10        we've encouraged them to get a landscape [sic]

      11        from the area or from a merchants association

      12        to -- to stand up -- it's not my decision,

      13        unfortunately --

      14             MR. ALLMAND:  I mean, I'm not -- and I'm

      15        not here to kind of grill you about the other

      16        ones.  I just -- I'm not here to grill you at

      17        all.  I'm just -- the question about, you

      18        know --

      19             MR. LOGSDON:  I know maintenance is very

      20        important.

      21             MR. ALLMAND:  I know that that -- in town

      22        center projects, you know, that's kind of an

      23        issue right now to the City --

      24             MR. LOGSDON:  It is.

      25             MR. ALLMAND:  -- and -- just to see if you

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           130

       1        guys had, you know, a thought about that and --

       2             MR. LOGSDON:  We still have not finalized

       3        it with the budget committee, but Councilman

       4        Corrigan is doing a subcommittee concerning all

       5        the maintenance of all the town centers and how

       6        we're doing it.  I have a list of 19 town

       7        centers plus one other project that -- whether

       8        it's standard or nonstandard, whether or not we

       9        have a signed agreement.  I have signed

      10        agreements with the Avondale Merchants

      11        Association for theirs.  I have a signed

      12        agreement with Venetia for their maintenance.

      13             MR. ALLMAND:  Not for this one?

      14             MR. LOGSDON:  For this one, it -- I had a

      15        signed agreement the day after I sent it to

      16        RADO.  We did the groundbreaking last

      17        Wednesday.  And on Tuesday, my boss came to me,

      18        Wight Greger, from the Housing and Neighborhoods

      19        Department, and said, RADO is not a part of this

      20        project anymore.  And so, therefore, I had to

      21        scramble and find somebody else, and that's when

      22        Kay stepped up because Kay has been a part of

      23        this process from the get-go.  So, therefore,

      24        historicwise, you know that she is very aware of

      25        all the historic necessities for this project to
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       1         -- to maintain its feel.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, she also volunteers

       3        and gets her neighbors to volunteer for trash

       4        pickup and stuff already, so she's already aware

       5        of the maintenance that's required along

       6        Stockton.  And it came up at the RAP board

       7        meeting, which is the ex-parte that I wanted

       8        to -- because this came up at the last minute

       9        for RAP as well.  And I'm sure Carmen will be

      10        able to speak to that better, but the -- but RAP

      11        has said that it will pitch in.

      12             MR. LOGSDON:  And I actually -- after the

      13        groundbreaking ceremony, I was reading the --

      14        some of the comments from citizens, which I've

      15        been told to never read or else my blood is

      16        going to boil, but somebody actually did say,

      17        hey, I live in the area.  I've got tools to help

      18        you landscape.  Who should I contact?  And the

      19        writer, Steve Patterson, actually gave him RAP's

      20        phone number and address to contact to help

      21        out.

      22             So I think you'll find enough volunteers

      23        and -- and Kay, like I said, has been, from the

      24        get-go, part of the steering committee to get

      25        this vision done and the -- the plans designed,
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       1        so they --

       2             The other lighting that we just produced,

       3        that's sort of just an idea.  After I looked at

       4        the budget and the funds we have left and things

       5        that we've done around town -- JEA is pretty

       6        limited as far as how much lighting they'll put

       7        in, but we have -- we're doing a project on

       8        103rd Street and they are using those types of

       9        historic teardrop type -- on wooden poles.

      10             Unfortunately, it costs about a million

      11        dollars a half block to bury electrical lines,

      12        so we don't have that type of money and JEA

      13        doesn't have that money either, unfortunately.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I prefer that kind

      15        of -- it's a real practical reason, actually.

      16             In our district, with the tree canopy, when

      17        you have the teardrop coming off the poles, the

      18        lights tend to be above the tree canopy.  So if

      19        you're walking at night, you need a flashlight

      20        or else you're walking around in the dark

      21        because the light just doesn't get through the

      22        density of the tree canopy, and that particular

      23        area -- I live in that area as well, and so I

      24        know that that's an issue in that area.

      25             MR. LOGSDON:  Well, the cobras have to

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           133

       1        stay.  In the picture that I just passed out,

       2        the ones that are just straight out silver, they

       3        have to stay regardless.

       4             Now, what happens is -- I've noticed

       5        through these town center projects is once these

       6        get established, your eyes come down and they

       7        will focus more on pedestrian lighting at night,

       8        of course.  During the day it's a little bit

       9        different.  You don't see these as much.

      10             But these are going in definitely and it's

      11        just whether or not we want to replace those

      12        straight out cobras with a teardrop light, and

      13        they will -- it will be the same number of

      14        lights and -- a similar one in Avondale, but

      15        Avondale, of course, we were able to push the

      16        lines to the alleyways for a reasonable price.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Sometimes -- this is just

      18        a personal opinion on those -- I think you call

      19        more attention to them when you're making this

      20        sort of decorative historic object.  They almost

      21        look -- you know, whereas the cobras just

      22        disappear into the, you know --

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  The problem is at night

      24        they do disappear.

      25             MR. LOGSDON:  Through the canopies, yes.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think those other

       2        ones will be any better is what he's saying.

       3        They're still up high on a pole --

       4             MR. LOGSDON:  They're still up high.  There

       5        are 50 more lumens than the cobra heads, so it

       6        will be the same number.  They will be a little

       7        bit more intense light.

       8             We are replacing a lot of the lovely

       9        U-shaped trees you see on Stockton Street, so --

      10        I always wonder how that -- God is an amazing

      11        being to make U-shaped trees, but we're going to

      12        eliminate a lot of those that are definitely

      13        dying and in need of repair and replacing them

      14        with a lot of crape myrtles on the sides of the

      15        roads.  And then in the center median, we're

      16        actually putting some live oaks in there, so

      17        that should, eventually, of course, put a really

      18        nice canopy over the entryways.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah, I thought it -- when

      20        you passed out the photo, it was that type of

      21        light or --

      22             MR. LOGSDON:  Oh, I'm sorry, no.

      23             We still have the pedestrian lights.  I

      24        can't remember the number off the top of my head

      25        right now, but I think there's 12 to 14.
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       1             I didn't know if it was doing enough of an

       2        effect, so that's why when I was out there the

       3        other day I was looking at it and I looked at it

       4        this morning, actually around 8 o'clock, and --

       5        and I'm sort of in between of -- and I just

       6        brought it to Carmen as well -- of whether or

       7        not we want to move forward with that, so -- so

       8        that will be --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Any there any others in

      10        the district?  We're talking about the high

      11        ones?

      12             MR. LOGSDON:  Just the -- Avondale.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They have it?

      14             MR. LOGSDON:  Uh-huh.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      16             MR. LOGSDON:  I wish they were wireless,

      17        but, like I said, we couldn't afford to bury the

      18        lines or move the lines to an alleyway.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.

      20             MS. SIMON:  It's interesting to see how

      21        much we spend on tree consulting every other

      22        year.

      23             MR. LOGSDON:  You can find that number out

      24        too.

      25             MS. SIMON:  I want them to do mine.  See
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       1        them out there (inaudible).

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       3             MR. LOGSDON:  Any more questions?

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions?

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  And there will be a COA

       6        related to this project, but we'll handle it

       7        administratively.  It's kind of hard to sign

       8        anyway from a notification standpoint with the

       9        commission, but -- I mean, it was pretty basic,

      10        so -- thank you.

      11             MR. LOGSDON:  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Carmen, did you want to say

      13        anything about that or -- you don't have to.

      14        I'm just --

      15             MS. GODWIN:  No.  I don't have a firm

      16        opinion right now.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Information,

      18        preservation awards.

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.  I handed out at the

      20        beginning of the meeting the latest call for

      21        nominations, and this has been on the website

      22        since -- I don't know.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Months.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes, months, although we

      25        haven't really received any.
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       1             I would encourage anybody that -- you know,

       2        that you can think of, that you think might be a

       3        good candidate, you know, to -- they can go to

       4        the website and pull it down or you can give

       5        them a hard copy.

       6             You'll notice the back page.  I did add

       7        some language as far as looking for sponsors for

       8        the reception, and that's going to be probably

       9        the next big hurdle, just like it was last

      10        year.  I mean, the budget for that -- a portion

      11        of the event is about $800, and there is, you

      12        know, zero from the City budget that goes

      13        towards that.  So if you can think of anybody

      14        that might be interested in that -- what we did

      15        last year is we did have a sponsor table.  So if

      16        they wanted to put some information down or, you

      17        know, we would -- we'd have a sign basically

      18        thanking our sponsors for the reception.

      19             The reception is very well received.

      20        It's -- we invite all of the recipients as well

      21        as all of City Council and the mayor, and so

      22        it's kind of just a nice event that I think

      23        makes the recipients feel extra special and get

      24        a lot of compliments from that portion of it.

      25             So please send me any sponsors that you
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       1        may -- and it doesn't have to be for the entire

       2        event.  Last year we had a number of sponsors,

       3        you know, so it was more like, you know, $100 or

       4        $200, and -- which makes it a lot more doable as

       5        far as, you know, budgets.

       6             And we are currently locked in for the

       7        31st, which is the Tuesday after Memorial Day

       8        for the awards, so please put that on your

       9        calendar and save that date.

      10             MR. THOMPSON:  The 31st of?

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  May.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's a Tuesday.

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  Right.

      14             Now, there was a date -- I think it was a

      15        Thursday, the very first week of May, that we

      16        did not do because I had a vacation planned,

      17        which is since canceled.  I'm looking back into

      18        that date, which, I believe, is the 5th, only

      19        because it may be a little cheaper to do it on a

      20        Thursday night because the -- Cafe Nola stays

      21        open, I believe, is what happens, and so they

      22        don't charge additional for keeping the staff

      23        there till 6:00.  So that helps us out with the

      24        budget a little bit.

      25             So I am looking into that, but we are set
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       1        for the 31st, you know, unless something comes

       2        up, that that ends up saving us a couple hundred

       3        dollars.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       5             MR. THOMPSON:  We appreciate you canceling

       6        your vacation for us.

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, I -- yeah, I can't

       8        take credit for that portion, unfortunately.

       9             But I will say, you may want to go ahead

      10        and talk about -- since everybody's here

      11        today -- setting up the committee that would be

      12        reviewing the nominations.

      13             The nominations are due March 1st, and I

      14        want to get a big jump on this this year as far

      15        as -- so we're not kind of down to the last

      16        minute, especially if for some reason it moves

      17        to the front of the month versus the end of the

      18        month, so if somebody wants to chair that

      19        committee and -- or any volunteers to serve on

      20        it so I can go ahead and start working with them

      21        here in the next month or so for reviewing the

      22        nominations.

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll serve, but I won't

      24        chair because of the demolitions committee work.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I usually serve on the
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       1        committee.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, I'll chair it.  I

       3        don't know that --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Angela will do it.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I was telling John,

       6        you ought to do it.  It's interesting to see

       7        what gets submitted.

       8             So just e-mail me when you --

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yeah, I'll e-mail all three

      10        of you.  We just, I guess, have to have an

      11        official person that's heading the committee,

      12        but -- so that's three of you.  Any other

      13        takers?

      14             MR. ALLMAND:  I'll do it.

      15             MS. SHEPPARD:  All right.  Four.

      16             Okay.  Thank you.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      18             Okay.  Historic seminars.

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  That's informational

      20        purposes.  If you're -- just look at the

      21        brochure and you can see the seminars being

      22        offered across the country.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  And last but not least,

      24        condemned structures report.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  I didn't anticipate this
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       1        being on the agenda.

       2             We had a demolition in Springfield,

       3        unfortunately, on Monday that was very

       4        disappointing and, frankly, in my opinion,

       5        shocking.

       6             I've had an opportunity to look at the

       7        structural reports that were submitted.  And

       8        although it does appear that there was some

       9        structural issues with some of the supporting

      10        beams under the house, I, personally, don't feel

      11        it was an emergency and that the engineering

      12        report said it was an emergency because in a

      13        high wind situation, because the siding had been

      14        taken off the back, that it was a danger.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Was this one of the ones

      16        we put on a formal track or did we have a

      17        history with this one?

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  The applicant -- and staff

      19        probably could recite this better because my

      20        knowledge is through staff, but the applicant

      21        had come before us for a COA for demolition that

      22        was denied, then came back -- go ahead.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Actually, the property was

      24        purchased last year by the gentleman who owns

      25        the blue house.  He bought it.  It was a
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       1        derelict structure.  He was tired of looking at

       2        it.  He was tired of people getting into it.  He

       3        bought it with the intention of taking it down

       4        to give himself some backyard.

       5             After speaking with numerous people in the

       6        neighborhood and staff, we told him that we

       7        would not support an application for demolition

       8        and advised him to restore the property or

       9        otherwise do something with it.

      10             At that point, he submitted an application

      11        to you guys in July for the removal of these

      12        two-story back porches, which was mostly

      13        nonoriginal, some little part of it was

      14        original, but -- so he did that.  This, I don't

      15        know what he did, but -- so he removed the back

      16        porches, and that's when he decided to get a

      17        structural engineer's report, which stated that

      18        it was unsafe and needed to come down, and he

      19        convinced the City.  The City did their own

      20        structural engineer's report, said the same

      21        thing, and he got it declared an emergency

      22        action, all within two weeks.

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  Which concerns me because

      24        the only time they can go around our commission

      25        is if it's an emergency, and yet you look at it,
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       1        it doesn't look like it's about to fall down on

       2        someone or be a danger to anyone or any of the

       3        surrounding houses.  And, needless to say, the

       4        community is pretty upset about it.  We all got

       5        e-mails because of it.

       6             MS. SIMON:  And now we're getting bashed

       7        for not responding.

       8             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, the simple answer to

       9        that is our hands are tied when it comes to an

      10        emergency.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, they bypassed us,

      12        and --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is there any evidence

      14        that (inaudible) getting a COA and taking off

      15        the porches and then leaving it open, I mean,

      16        did he accelerate this emergency condition?  I

      17        wonder if there is some investigative work that

      18        could be done.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I've spoken with Joel

      20        about investigating that because there -- some

      21        of the public comments have had those types of

      22        allegations in it, and I think that -- because

      23        of the public comments we've received, that it

      24        is part of our responsibility to look into

      25        that.  I don't have sufficient information
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       1        myself to give an opinion on that one way or the

       2        other at this point.

       3             MS. SIMON:  This goes back to -- I know

       4        every meeting we have -- I feel like such a

       5        bad -- I always feel like I'm a bad person

       6        because, being in Springfield so long, being a

       7        realtor, I deal with these people who tell you

       8        they're going to do this.  They know the

       9        guidelines.  They know what they're up against.

      10             And I'm not being just this hard person.

      11        They're telling me, I'm going to get this house

      12        torn down.  I'm going to go get these windows

      13        taken out.  They know how to go around -- they

      14        have figured out every game to get around the

      15        guidelines.  They tell me that.  That's why I

      16        am so hard, because I know.  They have figured

      17        out -- any obstacle you put in front of them,

      18        they will find a way to get around it.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, it -- it really

      20        concerns me because we have two different

      21        branches of our local government that seem to be

      22        working to opposite means, and the -- or

      23        opposite purposes, and the thing is -- is that

      24        we've had representatives of the code compliance

      25        department attend demolition committee meetings,
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       1        and so I know that they have heard the agreement

       2        in the room, that while the brinkmanship used in

       3        the past to cite these properties for code

       4        compliance reasons and to force a demolition

       5        track in order to motivate people to fix them

       6        might have worked in the past but certainly is

       7        not working now, and that demolition track is

       8        actually a favor to the property owners who just

       9        want it off their hands and want -- and yet it

      10        seems to be going forward unabated and even

      11        bypassing us, and it's -- it's frustrating.

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Through the Chair, I think

      13        that -- to Ms. Mansfield's remarks and just for

      14        clarification, it's not the demolition

      15        committee, it's the Condemned Structures

      16        Committee, a little bit more positive sounding.

      17             When we do our demolition review under the

      18        COA process, you know, we've got criteria that

      19        we're looking at.  And there's not a requirement

      20        that you provide us with a structural report,

      21        but it's certainly something that we like to see

      22        because it kind of gets into those details and

      23        it's good to know what an engineer has to say

      24        about things.

      25             But when it's coming before you, you get
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       1        the opportunity -- especially if they've, you

       2        know, hauled in the structural engineer with

       3        them or their contractor that's going on

       4        record, "It's horrible, it needs to come down,"

       5        you have the ability to kind of interact with

       6        them and ask them specific questions, and I

       7        think that probably some of the questions that

       8        would have come out of the structural reports

       9        would have been, okay, it's -- there's an

      10        immediate danger perhaps now, but is there

      11        additional -- you know, is there things short of

      12        demolition that could be done to get around

      13        that?  And that's kind of an important thing, I

      14        think, that's getting missed because I think

      15        that -- just in looking at the photos -- I mean,

      16        we've certainly denied demolition applications

      17        for much worse looking structures, just from a

      18        visual.  And that, obviously, doesn't get into

      19        all of the things that you're not seeing when

      20        you're looking at pictures of a painted

      21        structure and -- and not looking too bad.

      22             I know that we recently met with -- with

      23        Kim Scott from the -- Municipal Code Compliance,

      24        and this came up briefly and -- and, you know,

      25        she did point out that, while, you know, the --
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       1        the back being removed is referenced, I guess,

       2        in one of the structural reports, it also talks

       3        about sill damage and -- from termites.  And,

       4        obviously, that would have gone -- I mean,

       5        that's something totally separate from any

       6        action he may have taken here.  And that, I

       7        think, in her mind, kind of gave clarification

       8        that it wasn't solely based on something that

       9        happened on the -- the rear of the structure.

      10             I mean, we may want to look at the COA to

      11        see what exactly was approved.  Certainly it

      12        wouldn't have been the intention of staff or,

      13        I'm sure, the commission to have it removed and

      14        just no sign to go in its place --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well --

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- and this might be a

      17        learning lesson for us, that if there's going to

      18        be some type of demolition type of activity,

      19        that we're making sure that conditions -- you

      20        know, the COA, like we heard earlier, is good,

      21        you know, for five years.  So, under the COA,

      22        does that mean that you could leave the siding

      23        off and put that up three years later?  I mean,

      24        well, clearly not because now we're getting

      25        into, you know, unsafe structure territory by
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       1        keeping it off.  So we may need to tighten up

       2        and -- and kind of think those things through.

       3             I don't know if it was in that application

       4        or not.  Certainly, you know, usually when

       5        they're removing or reopening a front porch, we

       6        make sure that there's siding and stuff on the

       7        front of the structure.

       8             And in this particular case, since the

       9        porch being removed was on the rear, we were

      10        looking at it more from it's not original, it's

      11        not really even terribly street visible, so we

      12        didn't, you know, put probably as much emphasis

      13        if it had been on the front, but --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  We --

      15             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- it's -- it's still a

      16        matter of we didn't get to ask those kind of

      17        questions and -- and he may have been able to

      18        get somebody to admit on the record that -- that

      19        there could have been steps taken short of demo.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I was going to say, none of

      21        us ever saw a structural report.  Although none

      22        of us are structural engineers, there's four

      23        architects sitting on this thing, at least know

      24        enough to understand what the engineer is

      25        talking about.
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       1             And there's nothing to say that termite

       2        damage can't be repaired or replaced, and by

       3        virtue of removing that back wall or that back

       4        porch, they basically -- by not boarding it up,

       5        they eliminated the sheer wall that was created

       6        by having siding on that wall.  That's what made

       7        the structure subject to wind damage.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's specifically --

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Had they gone back in and

      10        put three-quarter-inch plywood over that whole

      11        back, that building would be standing there

      12        today.

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  Autumn, can you go back to

      14        the picture that shows the porch there?

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  (Complies.)

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  So there was siding where

      17        those two windows are, in addition to -- I mean,

      18        we don't know -- well, I guess we could go back

      19        to the file look and look at -- as far as what

      20        was behind the lower porch, so, I mean --

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Putting plywood back there

      22        would have stabilized the whole back of that

      23        building.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  And would have eliminated

      25        the -- the only thing cited in the engineer's
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       1        report as being an emergency nature and that the

       2        wind sheer -- if wind were to come from the back

       3        and blow through the house.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But, see, you know,

       5        that -- why doesn't the report, you know,

       6        prescribe a temporary solution?

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  Because they're not hired

       8        to do that, and that's the frustrating thing.

       9        They're hired by the applicant who wants to

      10        demolish it, so his report says there's sill

      11        damage, there's evidence of water and termite

      12        damage and some crush damage, right?

      13             And the --

      14             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- and fixing --

      16             MR. ALLMAND:  Well, didn't a City engineer

      17        go out there?

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  And they confirm that the

      19        stuff that's in the first report is there, but

      20        that's where my frustration lies, is that the

      21        ordinance allows the code compliance to -- if

      22        the owner doesn't fix -- correct the conditions,

      23        to go in and remediate, up to and including

      24        demolition, but they're only reading it to

      25        demolish.  They're not reading it to stabilize.
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       1             And so the applicant's engineering report

       2        said that the sill -- this beam damage is there

       3        and said that, in his opinion, to replace the

       4        beams it would be economically unfeasible.  And

       5        that was the entire extent of the analysis;

       6        i.e., there was none, because he's biased

       7        because he's hired by the applicant.

       8             There's absolutely no bids or any other

       9        inquiry as to how expensive it would have been

      10        to stabilize the building with beams or anything

      11        like that.

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, actually, I have an

      13        e-mail -- there was a contractor that -- that

      14        went out and looked at the beams at the request

      15        of the homeowner, I guess, when they found that

      16        there was some beam -- or some sill issues.  And

      17        the e-mail that I got, it was the contractor's

      18        opinion that it really wasn't -- it sounded

      19        worse than it was as far as -- I don't know --

      20             I'm not sure of the timing on this, you

      21        know, when the structural engineer looked at it

      22        versus the contractor, but -- and I'm certainly

      23        not a contractor, but apparently -- you know,

      24        you can replace sills.  I mean, it happens quite

      25        frequently.
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       1             So, again, I think it comes down to perhaps

       2        not the right questions are being asked or not

       3        enough questions.  I mean, if the only question

       4        is, is this building unsafe, then that's the

       5        only answer you're going to get, and if we

       6        can --

       7             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- (inaudible) you might as

       9        well write up off -- write off all the boarded

      10        houses now if that's the only question you ask.

      11             MR. ALLMAND:  Would it make sense to have

      12        kind of a mechanism in place that when the City

      13        sends out their structural engineer, that you

      14        guys are contacted and maybe go out there with

      15        them so that they could have -- you know, the

      16        house could have an advocate to maybe ask some

      17        of those questions and say, well, can we do

      18        this?  And, you know, this, this, or this to,

      19        like, shore it up or -- you know, does that make

      20        sense?

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yeah.  I don't know that --

      22        in this particular case, the applicant did get

      23        their own structural engineer.  I think it was

      24        back in October.  And then the City had -- it's

      25        not somebody on staff, but I guess it's
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       1        somebody, you know, that's through a contract.

       2        It's an outside firm that does it; it's not a

       3        City employee/engineer that goes out there.  And

       4        that analysis was done in January.

       5             But, I mean, we could ask -- I don't think

       6        that always happens.  It happened in this

       7        particular case.  They did the extra step of

       8        getting a second opinion up and beyond what the

       9        owner had -- had gotten on his own.

      10             MR. TEAL:  (Inaudible.)

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  I didn't see anything

      12        in the code that requires that, but I guess it's

      13        policy -- policy to get a structural -- unless

      14        it's something that's like a burned-out shell,

      15        like a recent burn.

      16             Okay.  So -- so if the policy is always to

      17        back it up with a structural report, certainly

      18        we could reach out to Municipal Code and see if

      19        we couldn't at least have the opportunity to go

      20        out there in the field with them and -- and at

      21        least get them to address some of the types of

      22        questions we would have in their report so they

      23        can be part of the analysis as far as how to

      24        proceed as far as the emergency because you can

      25        do an emergency shoring up of the building or
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       1        bracing of the building just as much as you can

       2        do an emergency demolition, and --

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's --

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- and they have done things

       5        like that in the past.  We've -- in talking to

       6        Ms. Scott, I mean, she pointed out a couple of

       7        different cases where they had taken that

       8        approach versus just going to the demo.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, tonight the

      10        application that had the deck on the roof -- the

      11        porch, I mean, it was noted in the staff report

      12        that the porch had been taken down by the City

      13        as a partial demolition.  And, obviously, that

      14        would be a mitigating thing to do because you

      15        take down the porch instead of taking the whole

      16        building, but it just seems like that attitude

      17        isn't there with the City right now and --

      18        despite the fact that the community is

      19        protesting so loudly and --

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well -- and I think it's

      21        frustrating given the testimony from the code --

      22        whoever came before us -- it was the director of

      23        the Planning Department, I guess.  And so it's

      24        frustrating given the light of that testimony

      25        that we're not going to have any more
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       1        demolitions.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  But we may have some

       3        emergencies?

       4             MS. SIMON:  Well, it's the same thing -- we

       5        deal with this over and over, like the windows

       6        tonight.  I mean, I have a husband who works in

       7        construction.  Those windows looked great.

       8        Those windows can easily be repaired, but you

       9        will get -- any contractor you hire (inaudible),

      10        he's going to come in and tell you those need to

      11        be replaced.  That's his job.  He wants to make

      12        money.  So they're all going to bring somebody

      13        in that says something needs to be replaced,

      14        it's unsafe, it's unrepairable, it's going to

      15        cost you so much money, which is not the case.

      16        Repairing windows is going to be cheaper

      17        (inaudible).

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  Going back to this

      19        particular case and your mention of the siding,

      20        it looks like, from the photos, we may, you

      21        know, look at -- if there was work that was done

      22        beyond the scope of the COA that kind of led to

      23        this because it does look like additional siding

      24        was removed.

      25             I don't know if we have any pictures of
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       1        what was inside that lower porch.  I'm assuming

       2        that it probably had a wall there.  Whether some

       3        of the boards came down as part of the demo,

       4        then, you know, certainly that may have

       5        happened, but that's -- the removal of the

       6        siding around the windows doesn't sound like

       7        that would have been something that would have

       8        been addressed at the time of the COA to remove

       9        the back porch, but we can go back to the file

      10        and actually look at the COA and see what was

      11        approved and compare it to what actually

      12        happened and what the structural report says and

      13        see what we come up with.

      14             MS. SIMON:  There were people living in

      15        this house not too long ago.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Can we move -- we

      17        have --

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  There might be somebody else

      19        that was --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Did you want to say

      21        anything, Christine, or --

      22             MS. FARLEY:  I didn't hear what you said.

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  Do you want to speak on --

      24             (Ms. Farley approaches the podium.)

      25             MS. FARLEY:  This is really a rather sad
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       1        situation.  And, once again, it's ripped the

       2        community apart.

       3             And really demolitions, as quickly as

       4        this -- emergency demolitions have only really

       5        happened since they changed that Municode about

       6        three or four years ago, isn't it?  They changed

       7        the wording and they put in "public nuisance"

       8        and that kind of thing.

       9             I -- it's a tragedy that the house is

      10        gone.  I don't think -- and I don't know the

      11        whole story, but it seems strange to me that the

      12        owner would go to the -- he put a new roof on it

      13        because there were holes in the roof.  He did

      14        put a new roof on it.  He invested quite a bit

      15        of money, and it -- and that two engineers would

      16        say that -- I don't know.  I -- I guess really

      17        there should be no emergency demolitions unless

      18        they come before the HPC and -- to do that.

      19             But, interestingly enough, I sat here about

      20        three months ago when a house was taken down on

      21        an engineer's report in -- in Riverside, and I

      22        looked at the photographs of that house and I

      23        really sat here amazed that it was taken down,

      24        and so I think the whole process really has to

      25        be looked at.  And maybe you need a third
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       1        opinion, but it -- it seems that once those two

       2        opinions had come in, the house had gone.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  The one in Riverside wasn't

       4        a contributing structure.

       5             MS. FARLEY:  Wasn't it -- well, the two

       6        have gone down since the thing.

       7             But, you know, I'm not saying it happened

       8        here, it happened there, and what have we.  I

       9        don't want to get into that, but it's a sad

      10        situation, and it's -- you know, it's caused

      11        more of a riff than -- what can you say?

      12             So you probably -- maybe it needs a third

      13        opinion, but it -- it's a fact really that

      14        almost anyone can get an engineer to say a

      15        building is unsafe.  You pay them 450 bucks and

      16        they'll say it's unsafe and -- and I don't know

      17        why this one became an emergency.  I read one of

      18        the reports that said that the weights on the

      19        sills -- the house wasn't safe because of the

      20        weight on the sills, but I'm not an expert in

      21        these --

      22             It's a sad situation.  It's a sad situation

      23        about the house to the right of it too.  I went

      24        over there yesterday with my grandson to watch

      25        the demolition, and then I -- I really hadn't
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       1        noticed the house next door, but the -- the

       2        house next door, I don't know, it appears to be

       3        a group home, but it's also getting to be in

       4        rough shape and I'm really concerned, I am.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, there was a

       6        photograph of one of the support beams that

       7        showed the crush damage.  It was hard to see --

       8        keep going.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  This one at the top right

      10        (indicating)?

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  It was showing a beam with

      12        a split in it.

      13             I guess it's the one on the left, the

      14        bottom left.

      15             I wasn't -- I'm not really quite sure where

      16        that beam is, but it has a lot of daylight

      17        shining on it.  And the question I had looking

      18        at it -- which, of course, because it's been

      19        demolished, we can't go out there and ascertain

      20        now -- is, how did that split from the crush

      21        damage occur?  Because if you took a backhoe to

      22        the back porch and didn't separate it, it seems

      23        like you would be applying an awful lot of

      24        pressure on that beam that it wasn't designed

      25        for in addition to the weight of the house.  So
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       1        how did that split occur and how did that crush

       2        damage occur?  Is it because the house is

       3        unstable by itself or is it because of damage

       4        because of the demolition?

       5             And it seemed to me that -- because of the

       6        lack of siding and the sunlight shining on the

       7        beam, that that's probably the rear of the

       8        building.  And those are the types of questions

       9        that I would want answered in conjunction with

      10        this.

      11             If the beam were still there, you could see

      12        how old the split was because the wood would be

      13        fresh wood if it was a new split versus

      14        something that happened a long time ago, but

      15        it's been hauled away.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's move on.

      17             One last item, and that is Jason is going

      18        to discuss with us what we can and cannot do in

      19        terms of responses to all the e-mails that we've

      20        been getting.

      21             MR. TEAL:  It dovetails in with this

      22        because I think you've -- as Commissioner

      23        Mansfield indicated, you guys have received a

      24        lot of e-mails on this.

      25             Basically, just -- you guys have heard it
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       1        all in your orientation, but sometimes it's good

       2        to get reminded of it, but you are a Sunshine

       3        body, which means that any decisions or any

       4        discussions of anything that happens or that is

       5        potentially going to come before you must --

       6        those discussions must happen in a public

       7        meeting.

       8             And when you receive e-mails from folks,

       9        those are technically what are called "ex-parte

      10        communications," which are -- basically means

      11        that it's a communication that is outside of the

      12        announced meeting.

      13             Under state law, it's prohibited to

      14        actually refuse to get ex-parte communications.

      15        The public has a right to interact with the

      16        commissioners, if the commissioners -- any

      17        particular commissioner wants that.  So, in

      18        other words, it's up to each individual

      19        commissioner as to how you deal with ex-parte

      20        communications.

      21             Now, what the ramifications are is that --

      22        if you receive information, that's one thing.

      23        If you conduct a dialogue, for example, with

      24        somebody, that's something else.  And then a

      25        third thing is if you actually formulate or
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       1        express an opinion on something outside of a

       2        meeting or based upon information that you've

       3        received outside of the meeting.

       4             There's really nothing legally wrong with

       5        the first two, receiving information or

       6        conducting a dialogue with somebody, but the

       7        potential is -- is that if you actually announce

       8        a position on a particular item, then you've, in

       9        essence, announced your bias and you would then

      10        be conflicted out of voting on that particular

      11        item at -- when it does come before you as a

      12        full commission.

      13             By way of example, we've had situations

      14        where council members -- City Council members

      15        have come to address the historic -- I'm sorry,

      16        the Planning Commission about a rezoning or

      17        something along those lines.  We always caution

      18        them that if they're going to do that and

      19        they're going to, in essence, lobby the Planning

      20        Commission or argue to the Planning Commission

      21        why something shouldn't be adopted, they have,

      22        then, in essence, nullified their vote at --

      23        when it comes in front of the entire City

      24        Council.  Sometimes it's worth it to them to do

      25        it, sometimes not, but that's the practical
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       1        effect of engaging in ex-parte communications.

       2             Really I think what I wanted to make sure

       3        that everybody understood is it's up to you to

       4        decide how you're going to react to ex-parte

       5        communications.  Personally, I always advise

       6        that it's simpler to just say that you won't

       7        engage in it.  What it does is it gives you an

       8        easy out.  You know, when somebody tracks you

       9        down in the grocery store and wants to talk to

      10        you about their project that they've got coming

      11        in, you can just say, "Look, I really can't

      12        discuss this with you.  It's got to be in a

      13        meeting."  So that's an easy out.

      14             You can certainly -- I'm not saying that

      15        you can't engage in those discussions.  What I

      16        did want to make sure is -- you understood is

      17        what -- the potential ramifications of that are.

      18             Thank you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      20             Is there any more business to come before

      21        us tonight?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  It'll take about 30 seconds.

      23             We're probably going to be preparing a

      24        National Trust Award application for old

      25        Brewster Hospital, and part of that process
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       1        involves letters of support from different

       2        agencies.  I was hoping, if we do go forward

       3        with this, that the commission would be in a

       4        position to give us a letter of support.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think by consensus that we

       6        would be agreeable to do so.  And if you draft a

       7        letter, I would be happy to sign it.

       8             Okay.  Based on that, we will adjourn the

       9        meeting.

      10             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

      11        6:18 p.m.)

      12                         -  -  -
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       3   STATE OF FLORIDA:
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